INFORMATION TO USERS

This manuscript has been reproduced from the microfilm master. UMI films the text directly from the original or copy submitted. Thus, some thesis and dissertation copies are in typewriter face, while others may be from any type of computer printer.

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted. Broken or indistinct print, colored or poor quality illustrations and photographs, print bleedthrough, substandard margins, and improper alignment can adversely affect reproduction.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send UMI a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if unauthorized copyright material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.

Oversize materials (e.g., maps, drawings, charts) are reproduced by sectioning the original, beginning at the upper left-hand comer and continuing from left to right in equal sections with small overlaps.

ProQuest Information and Learning 300 North Zeeb Road, Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346 USA 800-521-0600





UNIVERSITY OF OKLAHOMA GRADUATE COLLEGE

CHANGES IN THE QUALITY OF EFFECTIVE TEACHING AS PERCEIVED BY KINDERGARTEN TEACHERS USING GREAT EXPECTATIONS A CASE STUDY

A Dissertation

SUBMITTED TO THE GRADUATE FACULTY

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the

degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Ву

Allene Warren Norman, Oklahoma 2003 **UMI Number: 3082956**



UMI Microform 3082956

Copyright 2003 by ProQuest Information and Learning Company.
All rights reserved. This microform edition is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code.

ProQuest Information and Learning Company 300 North Zeeb Road P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346

© Copyright by Allene Warren 2003

All Rights Reserved

CHANGES IN THE QUALITY OF EFFECTIVE TEACHING AS PERCEIVED BY KINDERGARTEN TEACHERS USING GREAT EXPECTATIONS A CASE STUDY

A Dissertation APPROVED FOR THE

DEPARTMENT OF INSTRUCTIONAL LEADERSHIP AND ACADEMIC CURRICULUM

BY

Frank McQuarrie, Committee Chair

John J. Chiodo

Joan Smith

Courtney\Vaughn

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The completion of this program of study is the most significant accomplishment in the area of my educational endeavors. I must have known at an early age that teaching and a continuation of educational experiences would be my ambition throughout life. The completion of this project ends one more chapter and I can look forward to moving ahead and accomplishing other things. I know that I could not have accomplished my goal of going back to school and completing this program without a great deal of help from my family and friends.

To my husband, Bronson, I say a big thank you for supporting and encouraging me for as long as I can remember. You never complained about the nights I traveled to class or the long hours I spent working on projects. Oh course, you couldn't complain after the hundreds of hours I have spent watching and listening to you play your music. All of which, I thoroughly enjoyed.

To my two children, Heidi and Bron, whom I believe are the two best children in the entire world, I am very proud of their accomplishments. If I have taught them anything, I hope they can see how important education is and that you are never too old to learn – or to go back to school!

To our families, I want to say thank you for their support and help during this project.

They have provided me a lifetime filled with blessings. My mother-in-law, Mattie and Aunt

Grace have helped in so many ways. And to my mother, Marlene, who always believed in

and encouraged me to try, even when I knew the answer but was too afraid or shy to raise my hand.

To Dr. Linda McKinney and Dr. Frank McQuarrie, co-chairs, who spent countless hours in guiding me through this process, I appreciate their patience and kindness in supporting me when I thought I might not make it through. To the rest of my committee, I say thank you: Dr. Courtney Vaughn, who always kept me laughing with a good family story; Dean Smith, for teaching a course that I learned so much from and for taking time to be on my committee; and to Dr. John Chiodo, for his time and helpful comments.

To one of my closest friends, Claudia, I say thank you. As we both know, I will never get my debt paid off. I would not have started or continued on this journey without her encouragement. The late nights driving home in all kinds of weather – it is amazing we made it. I want to thank her for making me study and insisting that I could get through Ouant. I and II. I still don't know how I did that!

Thanks to another good friend, Terri Nan Curry, who has spent time reading and adding insight to my project, and to other friends and colleagues from school, who have answered countless questions and listened to me whine through the years. I am fortunate to have good friends who are always there to listen or help.

Finally, I would like to thank the school and the participants who allowed me into their building and gave their time to help me with this project. I have been fortunate to live and grow up in a community that values education and helping others. My hope is that this research will be an information source that helps schools and teachers deliver quality education to all the students we are privileged to serve.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSiv				
ABST	RACT	x		
I.	INTRODUCTION	. 1		
	Need for the Study			
	Research Question			
	Definition of Terms.			
	Limitations/Delimitations of Study			
	Summary			
II.	A REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURE	9		
	Great Expectations			
	History of Great Expectations			
	Great Expectations Workshops			
	Components of the Great Expectations Model			
	Great Expectations Research Findings			
	Character Education			
	Effectiveness of Character Education			
	Effective Teaching			
	Teacher Preparation			
	Classroom Management			
	Classroom Instructional Practice			
	Professional Development			
	Professional Development Research Study			
	Form			
	Duration			
	Collective Participation			
	Content			
	Active Learning			
	Coherence			
	Summary			
III.	DESIGN OF THE STUDY	40		
	Introduction and Research Question			
	Sample and Population			
	Methodology			
	Procedures			
	Observation Instruments			
	. Anecdotal Record			
	Advantages of the Anecdotal Record			
	Limitations of the Anecdotal Record			

	Frequency Count	49
	Advantages of the Frequency Count	
	Limitations of the Frequency Count	
	Running Record	
	Advantages of the Running Record	
	Limitations of the Running Record	
	Data Analysis	51
	Summary	
IV.	ANALYSIS OF THE STUDY	54
	Context of Study	55
	School-wide Factors	
	Student Factors	59
	Analysis of Data from Teacher Interviews	60
	Strong Points of the Great Expectations Program	60
	Weak Points of the Great Expectations Program	
	Changes in the School Community as a Result	
	of the Great Expectations Program	62
	Changes in Parental Involvement as a Result	
	of the Great Expectations Program	62
	Classroom Observations and Results	64
	Anecdotal Records	
	Frequency Counts	66
	Running Records	66
	Results of Field Notes and Journal Entries	68
	Results of the Follow-Up Discussion	69
	Student Achievement	70
	Teacher Roles and Responsibilities	71
	Professional Development	72
	Triangulation of Data	
	Commonalities in the Data	73
	Summary	74
V.	DISCUSSION	76
	Interviews	77
	Observations	
	Field Notes and Journal Entries	84
	Follow-up Discussions	86
	Implications	
	Recommendations for Further Study	
	Summary	
	Conclusion	90
REFE	RENCES	92

PENDIXES1	01
APPENDIX A—LETTER OF PERMISSION TO CONDUCT STUDY1	02
APPENDIX B—SCHOOL PRINCIPAL'S LETTER OF PERMISSION TO CONDUCT STUDY1	04
APPENDIX C—INFORMED CONSENT DOCUMENT1	05
APPENDIX D—LETTER OF PERMISSION FROM OFFICE OF GREAT EXPECTATIONS1	06
APPENDIX E—INTERVIEW QUESTIONS1	07
APPENDIX F—OBSERVATION INSTRUMENTS1	08
APPENDIX G—PARTICIPANT PROFILE INFORMATION1	12

LIST OF TABLES

Table		Page
I.	Implementation of Great Expectations for First, Second, Third,	
	or Fourth Year and Fifth or More Years	17

Abstract

Literature from the early 2000's reported that public schools and teachers were being held more accountable in helping children succeed. The No Child Left Behind Act of 2001 specifically stated that schools were to provide those students who have difficulty meeting high standards with assistance in terms of a quality teacher in every classroom.

The purpose of this qualitative phenomenological case study was to determine if kindergarten teachers who had implemented the Great Expectations teaching model for three or more years perceived changes in the quality of their teaching effectiveness; if so why? If not, why not? Based on the perceptions of kindergarten teachers and earlier research, the study was designed to help determine factors that constituted effective teaching practices.

The phenomenon was examined from the teachers' perceptions in order to expand the current literature base, as well as to inform other schools about professional development and programs such as Great Expectations. The data were gathered using interviews, observation instruments, field notes, and follow-up discussions. Phenomenological case study was the methodology used in the study. Themes were found in the data of each of the four subsets along with findings of research that had been previously reported in the literature. These data were analyzed for commonalities and for new categories not previously reported.

Results indicated that findings of the current study concurred with those of earlier research. Important factors affecting the perceptions included professional development and character education. This study indicated that the expansion of the Great Expectations teaching model and increasing character education benefited teachers in this school.

Findings indicated that kindergarten teachers who had implemented the Great Expectations teaching model for at least three years did indeed perceive changes in the quality of their teaching effectiveness.

Changes In The Quality of Effective Teaching as Perceived By Kindergarten Teachers
Using Great Expectations

A Case Study

Chapter 1

Introduction

Much of the current research on effective teaching suggests that professional development, content knowledge and teaching experience play key roles in determining the effectiveness of classrooms (Blair, 2000; Cruickshank & Haefele, 2001; Darling-Hammond, 2001; Fetler, 1999; Shellard & Protheroe, 2000; Wenglinsky, 2000). Research indicates the most successful of these efforts occur when teachers promote a high level of enthusiasm and motivation for learning and a positive attitude toward the teaching profession (Covino & Iwanicki, 1996; Rowan, Chiang, & Miller, 1997). Teacher enthusiasm for teaching and learning has been shown to be an important component in effective teaching and results in higher levels of student achievement and student motivation (Collinson, Killeavy, & Stephenson, 1999). While teacher involvement in professional development or graduate studies indicates enthusiasm for learning, it may be a source of motivation that translates into higher academic achievement for students (Darling-Hammond, 2000). Some studies indicate that the enthusiasm factor is more significant with older students than younger ones. However, effective primary teachers also have demonstrated enthusiasm for their work as part of their overall effectiveness (Rowan, Chiang, & Miller, 1997; Wang, Haertel, & Walberg, 1993b).

Other important indicators of effective teaching include a positive attitude toward teaching and a dual commitment to student and personal learning (Blair, 2000). Effective teachers view themselves as being responsible for the success of their students and feel that it is up to them to provide a variety of methods to reach their students. Furthermore, effective teachers believe that all students can learn. A positive attitude also reflects how teachers interact with colleagues and other staff members. They are willing to assist other teachers, share ideas and provide leadership for the rest of the faculty (Rowan, Chiang, & Miller, 1997). Teachers who exhibit a positive attitude model for their students that education and learning are valuable assets. This can be accomplished by teacher investment in their own education and by participating in professional development and showing that they believe in the value of lifelong learning.

Research has documented the importance of effective teaching and the role professional development plays in this practice (McBer, 2000). In addition, effective teachers recognize that the amount of time spent on instruction directly affects the outcome of their students' academic achievement. Several studies have emphasized the importance of a focus on quality instruction in supporting student achievement. The findings report that effective teachers view consistency and organization in their classroom as important because they allow the central focus of classroom time to be on teaching and learning. Effective teachers reinforce their focus on instruction through their allocation of time to the teaching and learning process, as well as, their expectations for student learning (Berendt & Koski, 1999; Cawelti, 1999a; & Cotton, 2000).

Another key factor in determining effectiveness is the need for teachers to maintain clear and specific expectations for their students in the area of behavior as well as achievement. An extensive body of research suggests the importance of high teacher expectations in the classroom. Studies indicate that teacher expectations relate to student achievement, represent an overall orientation toward improvement and growth in the classroom, and improve student responsibility and accountability (Cawelti, 1999a; Cotton, 2000; Peart & Campbell, 1999; Price, 2000; Tschannen-Moran, Hoy & Hoy, 1998). Further, research on teacher expectations has consistently demonstrated that teachers have significantly lower expectations of and give less encouragement to students in the bottom third of the class (Peart & Campbell, 1999; Price, 2000; Tschannen-Moran, Hoy & Hoy, 1998). Low expectations of students is just one reason that many classroom teachers are reporting feelings of inadequacy and a lack of effectiveness. Some teachers are finding that they are spending more instructional time dealing with student conflicts, discipline problems, uncontrollable students, demanding administrators, and discontented parents. The result is less actual instructional time, which limits the learning process and student achievement. Many teachers have become disillusioned with student apathy, the lack of respect among students, and the daily problems associated with schools. These teachers have become complacent in their teaching duties, which, in effect, make them less effective teachers (http://www.ed.gov/pub, 1996; http://www.ed.gov, 2000).

Need for the Study

Research has documented both the importance of professional development for experienced and novice teachers and has shown that teachers who participate in professional

development tend to be leaders and involve themselves in all aspects of school life rather than just learning how to cope while doing their job (Darling-Hammond, 1997). There is a convincing need for teachers to participate in professional development and for schools to invest in a program offering character education as part of the curriculum. One program that focuses on instruction, character education, and provides teachers with professional development is Great Expectations. This program appears to be gaining status for staff development inservice at both the state and national levels.

There has been a limited amount of research conducted related to Great Expectations.

Published research related to Great Expectations included: Spreading the Paradigm of a

Master Teacher: The Great Expectations Initiative in Oklahoma (Ferguson, 1993);

Differences in Student Motivation (Montalvo, 1994); Written Evaluation of Great

Expectations (Coppedge, 1991); and Southwest Education Development Lab Research Study (2000).

Upon examining the material related to Great Expectations, there seemed to be a lack of published information concerning the theoretical framework of the Great Expectations teaching model. In order to provide meaningful research regarding Great Expectations' effectiveness, it is necessary to describe how and where Great Expectations components fit into a theoretical framework. In addition, a vague picture exists of how this particular program has influenced teachers over a longitudinal time frame. The results of this study will contribute to the limited existing body of knowledge about teachers who have utilized the Great Expectations teaching model over a specific period of time.

In addition, during 2001, the Great Expectations Foundation signed a \$95,000.00 contract with the University of Oklahoma to conduct research related to Great Expectations. This quantitative study will collect research data for empirical evaluation. This research will be used to report students' achievement using standardized test scores. The pre-testing will begin in September of 2003, and the post-testing will take place in April of 2004. It is the hope of the Great Expectations Foundation to be able to expand and promote this program throughout the United States. Finally, these data will add a new understanding and dimension to the existing body of literature that relates to Great Expectations, and will provide additional research information as it expands to a national level.

Research Question

Listed below were the research question and the sub question that guided this study.

The research question was: Do kindergarten teachers who have implemented the Great

Expectations teaching model for three or more years perceive changes in the quality of their teaching effectiveness? If so, why? If not, why not? If the kindergarten teachers perceive changes, the sub question to further explain the changes was: What are the elements of Great Expectations that are related to this improvement?

The objective of the research was to answer the question through data gathered from teacher interviews, classroom observations, field notes and journal entries, and follow-up discussions. This study identified how Great Expectations has or has not changed the participants' perceptions about the quality of their teaching effectiveness for at least three years.

Definition of Terms

The following list will help clarify terms used in the study. These terms come directly from the Great Expectations Methodology Handbook (2002).

Contingencies - Contingencies are "when/then" statements. Example, when you are quiet, I will finish the story. Contingencies always have a positive sound and offer a positive result.

Creeds - A creed is a positive statement, which creates a common language for the school or classroom and is intended to instill a sense of pride and honor in the students.

Magic Triad - A smile, a hug, and kind words.

Mind-Mapping - A technique used to help students remember, understand concepts, and use higher level thinking skills. Mind-Mapping helps children to connect ideas and gives a visual mental picture of information they are trying to remember.

Neck Up-Check Up - A concrete method of self-assessment for teachers to use on a daily basis. The teacher learns to put all outside distractions away for the day and devote his/her full attention to the students.

Positive Daily Messages - This concept is incorporated into the Magic Triad and consists of teacher/students sharing a kind or friendly message with someone else in the classroom. Example: A PDM could consist of shaking hands and saying one nice thing to and about the opposite person.

Upshifting - A way of expressing unconditional love and caring to the students.

When a student does something negative they know the teacher may not like the

action or behavior but they will always care about the individual person. Example: We all make mistakes. What did you learn from this one?

Limitations/Delimitations of Study

Limitations related to this study were:

- The research design called for interpretation of the phenomenon being discussed.

 Therefore, the possibility existed that the participants would filter what they said in order to appear to be perceived the way the researcher wished them to appear.
- Because case study focuses on a particular situation, in this instance a change in the
 quality of effective teaching over a three-year time frame, the teacher sample does not
 reflect the general teacher population. The case is not generalizable beyond the
 school setting.
- The maturation level of the students being taught.
- The availability of the participants' time.
- The fact that this principal requires all teachers to participate in the training and implementation of the Great Expectations program.
- The method of selecting participants may not have provided an accurate view from the entire population.
- The researcher had a pre-existing relationship with the school, due to unrelated university work there.

Summary

This chapter presented various concepts to identify effective teaching such as enthusiasm, motivation, and a positive attitude. It included content knowledge and teaching

experience as a way of examining effective teaching. Chapter one introduced the role of professional development associated with effective teaching. The need for the study presented information concerning a lack of theoretical framework linked to the foundation or theory base associated with The Great Expectations program and possible addition to its existing body of knowledge. The research question was stated along with the objective of the research. A section about the definition of terms was included to explain terms, which will be used throughout the study. Limitations and delimitations to the study were discussed and the chapter concluded with this summary.

Chapter two will review the literature pertaining to this study. Specific areas covered will include: the Great Expectations program, character education, effective teaching practices, and professional development.

Chapter 2

Review of Literature Introduction

This chapter examines the literature related to effective teaching. The chapter provides information about the literature relevant to this study. Four main topics were examined: the Great Expectations program, character education, effective teaching practices, and professional development. The literature related to these topics is relevant to the research question: Do kindergarten teachers who have implemented the Great Expectations teaching model for three or more years perceive changes in the quality of their teaching effectiveness? If so, why? If not, why not? If the kindergarten teachers perceive changes, the sub question to further explain the changes was: What are the elements of Great Expectations that are related to this improvement?

Great Expectations

This section examines the Great Expectations program and its foundation. It will focus on the history, required training, instructional components, and the research findings relevant to the program.

History of Great Expectations

The idea for Great Expectations began when Charlie Hollar, a businessman and civic leader from Ponca City, Oklahoma, met the renowned teacher Marva Collins after hearing her speak. Collins was well known for her work with the Westside Preparatory School in Chicago and her unique philosophy of teaching. Her teaching philosophy stressed a strong emphasis on basic skills, and the importance of the relationship of values to the rest of the

curriculum. Hollar was impressed with the apparent success and student achievement from Collins' style of teaching; therefore, he asked Collins to conduct a training session for Oklahoma teachers. An agreement was completed and a pilot program was initiated. The project included working with students, teachers, and principals from 25 "at-risk" schools. The results were impressive. Test scores doubled and tripled in some of the participating schools. Within a two-year period all 25 schools were removed from the "at-risk" list (Office of Great Expectations, 2001). In 1991, Hollar formed the Great Expectations Foundation with the objective of bringing new and innovative ideas to classrooms across Oklahoma. The program focused on character and academics. The foundation promoted a vision of inspired learning and teaching, where students were challenged and supported by inspired teachers who value each student and are committed to student success in the classroom. At the time of the study the foundation continued to operate from Northeastern State University in Tahlequah, Oklahoma, with a board of directors committed to improving the quality of education not only in Oklahoma but also across the United States.

In 1992 there were 775 participants in the training program. By 1998 the number of participants had grown to 3,135. A scholarship system was established to pay for training a large number of participants. By 1999, the summer institute workshops enrollment reached more than 5,200 educators who represented 51% of the school districts in Oklahoma.

Enrollment in the summer institute during 2001 was 5,450 with representation from .

298 of the Oklahoma school districts or 58.4% of the school districts in Oklahoma. In 2002, summer institute workshops reported approximately 5,600 participants with workshops held on six Oklahoma college campuses (http://www.greatexpectations.org). Special training

sessions were started for administrators, support personnel, and parents for schools involved. The program had expanded to Texas, New Mexico, Colorado, Kansas, Missouri, Arkansas, California, Michigan, Vermont, and the Virgin Isles; all of these states and the territory have sent representatives for training in Oklahoma's Great Expectations workshops (Office of Great Expectations, Information Packet, 2001).

One indicator of growth is the support shown for the program by the Oklahoma State Superintendent of Schools, "The program has experienced much success. From the very beginning we knew that the dream of Oklahoma classrooms with Great Expectations would be classrooms filled with bright futures for all children. I have seen this spirit and dream move throughout the state" (Great Expectations Conceptual Framework, 2000, p. 2).

In December 2001, Hollar, the Oklahoma Secretary of Education, and other Great Expectations board members met with the U.S. Secretary and an Under Secretary of Education in Washington D.C. The purpose of the meeting was to announce plans to make Great Expectations accessible throughout the United States.

Great Expectations Workshops

The multi-state Great Expectations Program consisted of the teacher and administrator-training program that was developed in Oklahoma. The program objectives were based on increasing student self-esteem, intellectual knowledge, and social competencies. The framework focused on the improvement of educators through their training institutes and the improvement of entire schools through organizational change. The program was designed to help teachers re-examine the way they teach and the manner in which they interact with students. Great Expectations encouraged teachers to examine their

values and beliefs about how students learn. The training was grounded in the belief that all children can learn, regardless of the labels placed upon them. Teachers learned to focus on the learning climate and on how to teach instead of what to teach. The training from this model was applied in the classroom where the attitude of teachers and students was altered. The emphasis of reaching each student was redirected to the teacher's roles and responsibilities in the classroom. The concepts of increasing self-esteem and motivation were key factors in helping children believe in themselves and to see that they can indeed succeed (Great Expectations Methodology Handbook, 2002). The teachers were challenged to change their teaching habits and to create a classroom climate that presents a sense of mutual respect between teacher and students. This action provided a sense of empowerment to the children who, in turn, may improve their ability to take risks. This may result in increased academic abilities. The model suggests children will learn from their classroom teacher that making mistakes is not only all right, but is a part of the natural learning process. The Great Expectations model encouraged and trained teachers how to facilitate positive student behavior and to guide students in the areas of solving social and emotional problems. The program demonstrated how to model the desired behaviors and attitudes teachers expect from their students. The model suggests this should lead to a learning environment that is conducive to the best possible opportunities for academic, social, emotional and moral growth that leads to the success for all students (Great Expectations Methodology Handbook, 2002).

The Great Expectations Summer Institute Training sessions have been held at two Oklahoma college campuses since 1991, with four more campus locations being added in

2002. All participants were required to attend a four-day introductory methodology course where they learned the Great Expectations major components, which included: the six tenets. classroom practices, and life principles. Teachers learned about Great Expectations in preselected grade-level groups through experiential "hands-on" lessons that demonstrated how the tenets, classroom practices, and life principles could be applied in their own classrooms. Methodology was offered to early childhood, elementary, middle school, and high school teachers. Administrators, parents, and other school staff could also participate in the training. The basic methodology course is the foundation of the Great Expectations training and is considered to be the "philosophical umbrella," for all other training and development (http://www.greatexpectations.org). The Great Expectations methodology provides the knowledge and skills needed to relate to students in a way that inspires learning. Teaching and learning to apply the program's six tenets, classroom practices, and life principles was designed to accomplish this goal. A variety of additional advanced courses were available for those who had completed the introductory training. In addition, Great Expectations offered mentoring services through their offices, as well as follow-up training opportunities, which included meetings and retreats for teachers and administrators (Great Expectations, Conceptual Framework, 2000).

One of the most positive aspects of Great Expectations training was the fact that classroom teachers who used and practiced this model in their classrooms conducted the training. The instructors modeled the Great Expectations practices so learning was experiential for those being trained. Therefore, participants experienced training in the same manner that students experienced the model.

Components of the Great Expectations Model

The Great Expectations Teaching Model is an eclectic approach to teaching that encompasses a variety of ideas considered among the best of what is known about teaching.

Drawing from a variety of learning theories, teachers do whatever it takes to teach children through an integrated holistic curriculum (Program Overview and Research Findings, 2001).

The model is founded on six basic tenets that are based on different learning theories.

The Great Expectations Handbook (2002) lists the following:

All Children Can Learn...

All children can learn, no matter what labels are placed upon them, whether it is learning disabled, low socioeconomic status, unstable home life, inner-city, or rural. "It is the teacher's responsibility to find ways to reach every student and to believe in that student's ability to learn" (Glasser).

Climate of Mutual Respect...

Students are empowered to take risks necessary for growth in a classroom where mutual respect is evident. Mistakes are seen as opportunities to learn, and students' ideas are valued. Teachers show the same respect for students that they desire to receive from them (Likert).

Building Self-Esteem...

Building the self-esteem of students is key to helping them believe they are capable of learning and motivating them to try (Clemes, Bean, and Clark).

Teacher Attitude and Responsibility...

Teachers who have positive attitudes possess the influence necessary to shape the attitudes of the students in their classrooms. The teacher's attitude is one of a facilitator of learning: encouraging, believing in students, caring and requiring excellence in every detail (Ginott, Gilmore & Gilmore, 1984).

High Expectations...

Teachers must hold high expectations of students; when students recognize those expectations, they will respond by reaching upward to achieve them (Rosenthal and Jacobson).

Teacher Knowledge and Skill...

Teachers must be knowledgeable and skillful in techniques that enable students to achieve success (Bloom, Benjamin, p. 11).

The review of the literature discovered no publications that linked the components of the Great Expectations model with learning theories. The Director of Great Expectations explained ways in which the tenets teach character education through the use of life principles. "However, no one learning theory exists" (Price, 2002). Great Expectations is described as an eclectic way of teaching, using all the best-known methods in teaching today, according to the Great Expectations central office.

Great Expectations Research Findings

The Great Expectations Foundation and the Southwest Educational Development Laboratory conducted a longitudinal study, which profiled 31 Oklahoma schools that implemented Great Expectations in both third and seventh grades. Twenty-six schools

provided only third grade data; three provided third and seventh grade data; and two provided only seventh grade data (Program Overview and Research Findings, 2001).

Baseline data for the study compared the third and/or seventh grade level of achievement for each school. Data were collected one year prior to implementing the Great Expectations program and for the grade level achievement in 1999, which was the final year that Oklahoma mandated norm-referenced testing in these grades. The Iowa Test of Basic Skills (ITBS) was the standardized, norm-referenced test used in the study (Program Overview and Research Findings, 2001). The results of this study will be described in the next few paragraphs.

Comparing the baseline grade level achievement for each school with the achievement data from 1999 revealed that 62% of the third grade and 80% of the seventh grade classes demonstrated increased levels of achievement following the implementation of Great Expectations. For further clarification Table 1 presents the grade level data in three categories: (a) those in the first year of implementation, (b) those in second, third, or fourth year of implementation, and (c) those implementing for five or more years. The grade level achievement is described in National Percentile Rank (NPR) points (Southwest Educational Development Laboratory, 2001).

Implementation of Great Expectations for:

First, Second, Third, or Fourth Year and Fifth or More Years.

Number of Years in Implementation of	First Year	Second, Third or	Fifth + Year
Great Expectations	(n=7)	Fourth Year (n=15)	(n=12)
Classrooms Showing Gain	5	7	10
Total Amount of Gain (NPR Points)	21	50	190
Average Gain (NPR Points)	4.2	7.14	19

Table 1 - Gains for Grade Levels and number of years for implementation of Great Expectations for first year, second, third, or fourth year, and five or more years.

There were seven classes in their first year of implementation. Five reported gains in terms of National Percentile Rank (NPR) points. Fifteen classes were in their second, third, or fourth year of implementation. Seven classes showed gains in terms of NPR points. Twelve classes had been implementing Great Expectations for five or more years. Ten of those classes showed NPR point gains. The grade level students' classes in the final category, those with implementation for five or more years, showed the greatest average gain in NPR points.

The findings of the Southwest Educational Development Laboratory study were consistent with effective schools research (Southwest Educational Development Laboratory, 2001). Changing attitudes and expectations, along with organizational and instructional practices must occur over a period of time before true improvements in learning become evident. The overall results of the comparison revealed that 62% of the third grade and 80% of the seventh grade classes demonstrated increased levels of achievement following the

onset of Great Expectations implementation (Southwest Educational Development Laboratory, 2001).

Another important component in the growth and success experienced by Great Expectations concerns the leadership within the school implementing the program. The literature presents evidence to support research that underscores the importance of the principal's role in implementing school reform. "Unquestionably, the principal's leadership role is vital, and research shows that leadership turnover jeopardizes school change efforts. More than almost any other factor, the sense of a professional community in schools enhances student achievement" (Moffett, 2000, p. 36). Great Expectations is now placing more emphasis on principals. While superintendents and teachers play key roles in school change, research shows that success depends consistently on active and informed support from the principal (Hall, Hord, & Griffin, 1980). Great Expectations acknowledges that had they placed more emphasis on working with principals in the first few years of its existence, it is likely that some schools would be further along in reaching their potential for growth and change (Ferguson, 1993). Principals are a key factor in determining, the outcomes that foster change and character development in their schools.

In conclusion, Great Expectations is a teaching methodology created to promote change in many areas. The British philosopher and humanist Sir Herbert Read, said, "there were two principles to guide education, one was to help children become who they are not; the other was to help children become who they are" (1944, p. 583). Part of school change requires children to assume responsibility for framing their own goals and learning how to achieve them (Eisner, 2002). Through life principles or character aspects, such as

commitment, responsibility, and respect, Great Expectations integrates character development throughout its methodology.

Character Education

Teachers are expected to assist children in gaining knowledge. Children should also learn character in school. While core learning, such as reading, math, and science, can give children strength of mind, character education is strength of heart. Good character is not something you are born with; it is something you must learn from those who have it (Paige, 2001).

President Bush has made character education a special priority. The No Child Left Behind Act, passed in 2001, reflects the importance of character education programs. The law triples funding for character education grants to states and districts to \$25 million.

Grants can be used for developing character education curricula, which may include implementing model character education programs that involve parents and community members, and training teachers to incorporate character-building lessons and activities into their classrooms. Children will be taught about the principles and values of good character through their daily curriculum. In keeping with the guiding principle of the No Child Left Behind Act, passed in 2001, what matters most in character education is product, not process (Paige, 2001).

There are many components and beliefs associated with the Great Expectations

Program. Character Education is incorporated in all six tenets, which include: teaching life
principles such as respect, responsibility, and honesty.

The concept of character education is certainly not new. It is, in fact, the oldest mission of schools and is crucial to both moral and intellectual development (Bohlin, Farmer, & Ryan, 2001). The term "character" can be traced back to the English word *character* which derives from the Greek word *charassein*, which literally translates "to engrave" as on some type of writing surface. The root of that word evolved into the meaning of character as a distinctive mark or sign. *Webster's New World Dictionary of the American Language* now defines character education as "an individual's pattern of behavior...his moral constitution" (2002, p. 1).

The concept of character education presents countless views of what it is or isn't. Character education seems to fall into a gray area for what is considered to be a broad umbrella term. No one set definition for what character education involves really exists (Otten, 2000). There are however, many commonly related elements for generalizable terms such as: moral reasoning/cognitive development, social and emotional learning, moral education/virtue, life skills education, conflict resolution/peer mediation, and ethical moral philosophy. Despite the terminology the idea inescapably reflects back to a moral consciousness (Bohlin, Farmer, & Ryan, 2001).

Character education should not be confused with "good behavior" but constitutes the development and growth of three separate elements: These include cognition, emotion, and behavior. One study indicated that younger children must learn to be moral thinkers.

Cognition helps children to distinguish between right and wrong. It provides the thinking process to choose the right thing to do and then to do it (Elkind, 2000). Aristotle called this practical wisdom. It is a learned phenomenon that causes people to make good choices in

their life. A report published by The Character Education Partnership (1999), stated that emotional learning is an element that constitutes feelings and emotions that come from the heart. Children learn to value what is good, and reject that which is not, and grow in their empathy for others. Emotional feelings are about wanting to make good choices and to do what is right. Finally, outward signs of character in action refer to the behavior mode. It revolves around the will to carry out a particular action. One may weigh the odds by considering all the facts in a situation, but then they must be motivated to go ahead and carry out that action.

Character education cultivates the mind, heart, and the behaviors that enable a person to develop his/her moral constitution. Although character education is not new, it has been tried and retried in various waves of educational reform. Character education can be traced back to the beginning of the twentieth century when it was specifically implemented in response to the multitudes of immigrates who placed their children in public schools. The reasoning was to combat the lawlessness and immorality of those considered uneducated, lower class. After World War I the immigration process began to decline and the demand for character education diminished but was still in use (Elkind, 2000).

Throughout the years further research studies have been conducted on the subject of character in schools. Kohlberg (1975) brought about a new interest in moral education upon the effects of events such as the Civil Rights and Women's Rights movements along with concern for social, economic, and educational inequalities in society. Other factors have become prevalent with the changes of society such as single parents who have less time to spend with their children, influences from movies, music, television and the Internet. Parents

have a more difficult time monitoring their children's exposure to these outside factors. As a result parents must share the role in character education with external factors over which they have little or no control over (Elkind, 2000). These apparent decreases of control along with increased bullying and violence in schools have brought about a renewed interest in character education.

Many education leaders of the twentieth century, including John Dewey, advocated moral, as well as academic, development for children. Lickona (1991) also confirms the sentiment with the idea that a well-designed curriculum encompasses components to include feelings as well as thinking. "As we address character education, it is important to remember that character education is not a new idea. It is an idea as old as education itself – indeed the school's most important mission" (p. 6).

Effectiveness of Character Education

Even though character education is a broad area, the data and statistics concerning its effectiveness are limited. Bier, the Project Director for Character Education at the University of Missouri – St. Louis, has been compiling results of effectiveness from several comparison studies. Two of these included: The Child Development Project (CDP) developed by the Developmental Studies Center Program (Barristich., Schaps, Watson, Solomon, & Lewis, 2000) and Reach Out to Schools: Social Competency Program

http://www.wellesley.edu/OpenCircle/StoneCenter). The CDP was selected as a model prevention program for elementary schools for substance abuse prevention. This program was initiated in the early 1980s and continued to expand. It has since been implemented in over 130 schools in six states. The original program goal was to promote social, ethical, and

emotional development of K-6 students. The K-6 CDP program was based on: (1) direct teaching of pro-social values through the use of a literature-based reading program, (2) inductive discipline as an approach to classroom management (this included creating a caring classroom community used for problem solving, and cooperative learning), and (3) mutual understanding. The program promotes increased student responsibility, helpfulness, cooperation, and social skills.

CDP has been evaluated in three longitudinal studies, comparing project schools with demographically comparable non-project schools. The data collection included: classroom observations as well as questionnaires and interview assignments of students and teachers. The observations were conducted by qualified observers who were unaware a specific project was being used. The findings suggest that given the proper support toward implementation, progress can be achieved in a wide range of school settings. Examples include: high poverty, African American schools, and affluent, largely European-American, suburban schools (Paige, 2001).

When teachers in a given school move significantly toward CDP practices, students consistently show positive change in a wide range of attitudes, feelings and behavior. These include: (1) conflict resolution skills, (2) trust in and respect for teachers, (3) positive interpersonal behavior in and out of the classroom, (4) academic motivation, (5) commitment to democratic values, and (6) sense of personal efficacy. Decreases were shown in the following behaviors: (1) loneliness in school, (2) social anxiety, and (3) decreased substance use (www.devstu.org).

Another program, which was known to show positive effectiveness, was the Reach
Out to Schools: Social Competency Program

(http://www.wellesley.edu/OpenCircle/StoneCenter, Wellesley College, MA). This program is a comprehensive multiyear social-emotional learning program for children K-5. The emphasis on the program is the Open Circle Curriculum, a yearlong, grade-differentiated social competency curriculum. The focus is on three areas: (1) communication, (2) self-control, and (3) social problem solving. The class meets in the open circle concept twice a week for 15-30 minute sessions. The teacher and students discuss a lesson on a variety of topics and then engage in activities that support the topic of the day. The open circle serves as a forum for discussion of issues important to an individual or to the entire class.

The teachers working in this program were asked to make a year-long commitment to their training. Each teacher must attend four full days of training; two days in the summer, one day in the fall, and one day in the spring. In addition, a consultant comes to the school to demonstrate teaching a lesson, observe, and work with the teachers in their classroom.

Through the Reach Out to Schools Program, a series of evaluations were conducted to document impact on teachers, students and parents, and to understand what changes needed to be made. The results of the evaluations showed that the program promoted increased instruction and learning time and an increase in a caring classroom community atmosphere. Findings further suggested that the Open Circle program provides opportunities to address problematic student behavior. Through the program, Reach Out to Schools has trained over 2,850 teachers and shared the Open Circle Curriculum with over 200,000 students in over 200 elementary schools and 67 diverse communities in New England and New Jersey. These

two programs and others such as the Great Expectations Program focus on teaching life skills and life principles. All of which are an integral part of the overall character education reform movement.

Effective Teaching

In this section common attributes of effective teaching are described. The information is based on what educational research has shown to be important in the preparation and practice of effective teaching. Researchers define effective teaching in various ways. It can be related to student achievement, performance ratings from supervisors, or comments from interested stakeholders including students, parents and administrators. Effective teachers have been called analytical, dutiful, competent, reflective, diversity-responsive, and respected (Cruickshank & Haefele, 2001). Researchers had focused on the characteristics and processes utilized by effective teachers. This was done to develop a greater understanding of what teachers do that result in student learning.

The increasing body of research related to effective teaching has reinforced the idea that specific characteristics and behaviors have a direct correlation to student achievement, positive attitudes toward school, interest in learning, and other desirable outcomes. This section will focus on four measures of effective teaching--teacher characteristics, teacher preparation, classroom management, and classroom instructional practices.

Much of the research on effective teaching related teacher behavior to student achievement. Studies suggested that both instructional and management processes are key to effective teaching. However, many interview and survey responses emphasized teachers' affective characteristics, or social and emotional behavior more than pedagogical practice

(Strong, 2002). Teachers' psychological influence on students has been linked to student achievement in various effective teaching studies (Collinson, Killeavy, & Stephenson, 1999; Covino & Iwanicki, 1996; Cruickshank & Haefele, 2001; Demmon-Berger, 1986; Good & Brophy, 1997; Mitchell, 1998; National Board for Professional Teaching Standards, no date; Thomas & Montomery, 1998).

The literature suggested that effective teaching includes: (1) caring, (2) fairness, (3) respect, (4) listening, (5) understanding, and (6) knowing students. Research on caring teachers has found:

- Caring teachers who know their students can create relationships that enhance the learning process (Cruickshank & Haefele, 2001).
- Caring teachers are intentionally aware of student cultures outside the school (Peart & Campbell, 1999).
- 3. Effective teachers consistently emphasize their love for children as a key element of their success (Cruickshank & Haefele, 2001).
- 4. Caring teachers truly believe each student has a right to a caring and competent teacher (Peart & Campbell, 1999).
- Teachers who create a supportive and warm classroom climate tend to be more effective with all students (Cotton, 2000).
- 6. Effective teachers care and appropriately respect confidentiality issues when dealing with students (Peart & Campbell, 1999).

7. Caring teachers regard the ethic of care and learning as important in educating students to their full potential (Peart & Campbell, 1999).

Teacher characteristics is a broad area but none have shown more positive results in the realm of effective teaching practices than the promotion of enthusiasm, motivation for learning, and attitude toward the teaching profession. Research indicates effective teaching practices have residual positive effects on student willingness to work beyond their potential (Darling-Hammond, 2000).

Teachers who are effective in their classroom practices find ways to motivate their students to learn. It is the responsibility of the teacher to find what works with each child so he or she is able to bring out the best in each child. Researchers have investigated the influence of teacher enthusiasm on student motivation and learning with the following results and conclusions: (1) High levels of teacher motivation contribute to high levels of student achievement (Darling-Hammond, 2000); (2) Enthusiasm is more significant with older students than younger ones, but effective practices among primary teachers who demonstrate enthusiasm for their work indicate it is a part of their overall effectiveness (Collinson, Killeavy, & Stephenson, 1999); (3) Teachers' enthusiasm for learning and for subject matter has been shown to be significant in student motivation, which is closely linked to student achievement (Darling-Hammond, 2000); and (4) A teacher's participation in graduate studies indicates enthusiasm for learning and may be a source of motivation, which may result in higher student achievement (Darling-Hammond, 2000).

Another important perspective of professionalism is the teacher's dedication to students and to the job. Sources of evidence indicated a dual commitment to student learning

and to personal learning had been found repeatedly in effective teaching practices (Blair, 2000; McBer, 2000). This follows the idea that effective teachers believe it is up to them to provide a number of ways to reach students; it is the teacher's responsibility to see that each student experiences success and to believe that all students can learn.

Effective teachers model the importance of learning in many ways. They serve as examples of lifelong learners as they continue to further their educational development.

Research has found a relationship between teachers' attitudes and effectiveness in the following areas: (1) Effective teachers display positive attitudes about life and teaching; (2) They promote and participate in a collaborative work environment which results in more positive attitudes in the classroom; and (3) They hold their students accountable while doing the same for themselves (Blair, 2000; McBer, 2000; Mitchell, 1998; Thomas & Montomery, 1998).

Teacher Preparation

Studies show that the amount and type of educational coursework in a teacher's preparation program impact teacher effectiveness. The findings support that fully prepared teachers with background knowledge of pedagogy are better able to recognize individual student needs and customize instruction to increase overall student achievement. Scherer (2001) indicates that teachers with more professional preparation are able to provide students with more diverse learning opportunities. In contrast, teachers with little or no coursework in education consistently have difficulties in the areas of classroom management, curriculum development, and motivation of students.

Further research findings point out that both content knowledge and pedagogical skills are crucial aspects of effective teaching. The following points were significant outcomes related to educational background in teacher preparation: (1) The more methods courses in a teacher's professional education program, the more likely the teacher is to emphasize conceptual understanding and hands-on learning techniques in the classroom (Darling-Hammond, 2001); (2) A positive relationship exists between student achievement and how recently an experienced teacher took part in a professional development opportunity such as a conference or workshop (Blair & Wenglinsky, 2000); and (3) The ability to apply and integrate knowledge or skills to a particular population in a classroom setting is a key characteristic of effective teaching (Holt-Reynolds, 1999).

Other important factors in teacher preparation include teacher certification, content knowledge, and teaching experience. Research indicates that the number of well qualified, certified teachers within the state is a reliable predictor of student achievement on standardized tests (Darling-Hammond, Berry, & Thoreson, 2001). In addition, one of the best predictors of low student achievement is the number of uncertified teachers in the school. Some important findings related to certification are: (1) Fully certified teachers have a greater impact on gains in student learning than uncertified, provisionally certified or alternatively certified teachers, especially with minority students in urban and rural settings (Goldhaber & Brewer, 2000; Darling-Hammond, Berry, & Thoreson, 2001); (2) Teachers with certification tend to have higher achieving students than teachers working without any type of certification (Goldhaber & Brewer, 2000; Darling-Hammond, Berry, & Thoreson, 2001); and (3) Teachers who are certified within their specific field have higher achievement

scores among their students, than teachers working out of their fields, especially in mathematics (Fetler, 1999).

Another area of effective teaching that has had extensive investigation is content knowledge. Researchers who study effective teaching have consistently identified content knowledge as an essential part of the process. Subject matter knowledge positively affects performance in the classroom. Investigations on the importance of teacher content knowledge lists the following results: (1) Students, teachers and principals have all expressed the importance of subject matter knowledge (Shellard & Protheroe, 2000); (2) Content area preparation is positively related to student achievement within subjects, especially in the area of mathematics and science (Blair, 2000); and (3) Teachers with greater subject area knowledge tend to ask higher level questions, involve students in the learning process, and allow more student-directed activities (Shellard & Protheroe, 2000).

Finally, in the area of teacher preparation, teaching experience differentiates those who have attained true-life experiences through classroom practice and time. These experienced teachers have the background from which to incorporate and organize their classroom into meaningful lessons. Teachers who are both effective and experienced are somewhat like efficiency experts who can do more in less time than novice teachers. Researchers have found that teachers develop from novices to experienced teachers at different time intervals. Therefore, the number of years teaching may not indicate that teachers were experts. The findings in this area report: (1) Teachers with more experience tend to have better planning skills, including a more hierarchical and organized structure in the presentation of their lessons (Cruickshank & Haefele, 2001); (2) Experienced teachers

tend to know and understand their students' learning needs, learning styles, prerequisite skills, and interests more than the novice teacher (Kerrins & Cushing, 1998); and (3)

Teachers with more than three years of experience are more effective than those with three years or fewer, but these differences seem to level off after five to eight years (Kerrins & Cushing, 1998).

Classroom Management

Effective teaching strategies must focus on classroom management skills. Doyle (1986) indicates that teachers effective in classroom management are those who use a democratic process in the area of student behavior. They actively involve students in the process of establishing and maintaining rules and routines. Doyle defined management as "the actions and strategies teachers use to solve the problem of order in classrooms" (p.397), rather than responses to disciplinary situations.

The use of effective teaching practices eliminates problems before they occur. This allows more time for instruction and the learning process. Effective teaching strategies keep students actively involved and leave less time for misbehavior. Teachers must be prepared for their students on a daily basis. Their classrooms should provide a productive environment where all students can reap optimal benefits.

Studies indicate that classroom management is an influential variable in teacher effectiveness. Investigations of student achievement, surveys of perceptions, and meta-analysis on a range of studies have all supported the notion that effective management is a major factor of effective teaching. Management skills include establishing routines and procedures to limit disruption, maintaining momentum and providing a variety in

instructional practices, while assessing and responding to students (Cotton, 1999; Shellard & Protheroe, 2000; Wong & Wong, 1998).

Classroom Instructional Practice

The final section focusing on effective teaching deals with classroom instructional practices. Instructional practices may include organizational skills related to classroom management: (1) Effective teachers establish daily routines and procedures (Wong & Wong, 1998); (2) Effective teachers have a keen awareness of all actions and activities in the classroom (Shellard & Protheroe, 2000); and (3) Effective class management skills include smooth transitions and continuity or momentum throughout the day (Cotton, 2000).

Effective teachers maintain high expectations for their students and choose strategies that best fit their students' learning styles. There must be time for adequate planning and preparation of materials. This allows teaching and learning to be the main focus in the classroom. Studies that have examined the importance of a focus on instruction in supporting student achievement, included the following findings and conclusions: (1)

Effective teachers see consistency and organization in their classrooms as important because they allow the focus of time to be spent on teaching and learning (Cotton, 2000); (2)

Effective teachers prioritize instruction and learning as the key focus of school and communicate enthusiasm and dedication to learning that students reflect in their own behavior and practice (Wang, Haertel, & Walberg, 1993; Berendt & Koski, 1999); and (3)

Effective teachers reinforce their focus on instruction through their allotment of time to the teaching and learning process, and through their expectations of their students (Cotton, 2000).

In conclusion, effective teaching practices include the teacher's willingness to devote time and energy in their chosen profession. These teachers make a choice to be lifelong learners. It is this intrinsic desire that lends itself to continuous self-improvement. The final section of chapter two will focus on professional development and how it relates to effective teaching practices.

Professional Development

This section of chapter two examines professional development. The literature reports evidence that supports the effectiveness of professional development in teaching practices.

Professional development is the process by which competent teachers achieve higher competence and expand their understanding of self, role, context, and career (Duke & Stiggins, 1990). For those teachers who are already working, whether they are novice or experienced, professional development opportunities are necessary for improving their effectiveness in the classroom. Teachers need to know what kinds of preservice and professional development training will help them be more effective in their profession. There are many components involved in professional development. Some examples include: yearlong, supervised internship; intensive mentoring; graduate-level, school-based courses; planned collegiality; and inquiry (Darling-Hammond, 1998).

Much of the current research reports that professional development is a major factor in examining the gap between teacher preparation and standards-based reform. Educational reform movements have emphasized improvement of academic achievement for students.

We have learned through research that student learning will be transformed only if teacher

classroom practices reflect high standards (Porter & Brophy, 1988). Research reports that much of the professional development being offered to teachers does not meet the challenges of the reform movement (Corcoran, 1995; Darling-Hammond, 1995; Hiebert, 1999; Lieberman, 1996; Little, 1993; Loucks-Horsley, 1989).

Professional Development Research Study

Birman, Desimone, Porter, and Garet (2000), name six factors that have proven to be positive approaches to teacher effectiveness. The study, Designing Professional Development That Works; surveyed a nationally representative probability sample of more than 1,000 teachers who participated in professional development, which was sponsored in part by the U.S. Federal Government. The program was Title II of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act and was funded at \$335 million dollars in 1999. The study focused on developing the knowledge and skills of classroom teachers. By analyzing the survey data and studying the literature, they identified three structural features and three core features that set the foundation for and that characterize the processes that occur during professional development. This section will focus on the following components of the study: form, duration, participation, content focus, active learning, and coherence.

Form

Literature on professional development emphasizes the importance of changing its form. It suggested that traditional approaches are less effective than reform approaches.

Reform activities could be a study group, teacher network, mentoring relationship or a teacher resource center. The traditional approaches were criticized for not allowing teachers the time, the activities, and the content needed for improving their knowledge and promoting

meaningful change in their classroom practice. In contrast, reform activities were considered more responsive to how teachers learn and have more influence on changing teaching practices.

Duration

Duration involves the amount of time participants spent in the activity and over what time span the activity occurred. Research from the study indicated that activities of longer duration have more subject-area content focus. This leads to more active learning. It also adds greater coherence with teachers' other experiences than do shorter activities (Birman, Desimone, Porter, and Garet (2000).

Collective Participation

The results from the study found professional development activities that included collective participation on the part of teachers from the same department, subject or grade are more likely to engage in opportunities for active learning and are more likely to be involved with other teacher experiences. There were a number of advantages produced as a result of collective participation. Some included: enabling discussions among teachers involving concepts and problems that might occur during a staff development activity. Collective participation also allowed teachers the opportunity to integrate what they learned with other aspects of their instructional content; thereby, resulting in teachers from the same school or department more readily sharing materials, classes, or assessment requirements. A shared professional culture may also result from those who teach the same grade or subject through a common understanding of instructional goals, methods, problems, and solutions.

Content

The degree to which professional development focuses on content knowledge is directly related to teachers' reported increases in knowledge and skills. The findings from this study were consistent with other recent studies that document the importance of content (Cohen & Hill, 1998; Kennedy, 1998). Focus on content targeted a staff development activity on a particular subject-area or teaching method. It avoided generic methods or activities.

Active Learning

In this national study, teachers whose professional development included opportunities for active learning reported increased knowledge and skills and changed classroom practice. Active learning provides opportunities to observe and to be observed while teaching, planning curriculum, and to present, lead and write – for example, present a demonstration, lead a discussion or write an article. The active learning process encourages teachers to become more involved in meaningful discussion, planning, and practice as part of professional development activities. The findings from this study were consistent with other recent studies that document professional development activities (Lieberman, 1996; Loucks-Horsley, et. al., 1998).

Coherence

Coherence indicated the degree to which professional development experiences were part of an integrated program of teacher learning. Activities should be consistent with teacher goals, build on prior experiences or activities, and include follow up. Activities are

also coherent when they are in alignment with national, state, or district standards and assessments.

According to this study, the coherence of professional development with policies and other professional experiences is directly related to increased teacher knowledge and improved classroom practice. The findings of this area of the study were consistent with the literature.

The analysis by the authors estimated the relationship between the characteristics of professional development and teacher outcomes, school poverty level, percentage of minority students, school levels, teacher gender, certification, and years of experience. They hypothesized that by engaging teachers in active work, and by using a set of learning experiences, a professional development activity is very likely to enhance the knowledge and teaching skills of the participants; thereby improving overall classroom practice, which in turn, fulfills the goal of improved student learning.

Results from this study indicated that the majority of teachers (79%) participated in traditional forms of professional development; the median number of hours for an activity was 15, and most teachers (64%) participated in activities that lasted a week or less. Only twenty percent (20%) of teachers participated in activities that included collective participation and fifty-one percent (51%) of teachers participated in activities that emphasized content. In addition, most teachers (80%) participated in professional development, which was aligned with state standards, and was consistent with other goals (79%), and involved discussion with other teachers (73%). The number of teachers who

experienced professional development in all six characteristics of high quality professional development was a small amount.

The reported findings of this research document the benefits of professional development involved in the quality of teacher effectiveness. This information should help to answer the research question: Do kindergarten teachers who have implemented Great Expectations for a minimum of three years perceive changes in the quality of their effectiveness? If so, why or why not? If the kindergarten teachers perceive changes, the sub question to further explain the changes was: What are the elements of Great Expectations that are related to this improvement?

Summary

There are many characteristics that distinguish effective teaching practices. This research study compared the literature focusing on the necessary components in effective teaching practices to the current practices of those being used by the participants in this study. Using what is known about professional development, character education, and the Great Expectations teaching model, schools could create learning environments that would benefit both the teacher and the student. It should challenge the current practices of school communities and encourage systemic change.

This chapter examined four areas of qualities related to effective teaching practices.

They were: Great Expectations, character education, effective teaching practices, and professional development, all of which could be considered necessary components in successful or effective teaching practices. Data related to these areas were collected and analyzed. The results will be used to examine the perspectives of the five participants and to

see if they feel their effectiveness as a classroom teacher has changed as a result of using Great Expectations in their classroom for three or more years.

Chapter three will describe the design of the study. It will give an overview of case study and describe the population and sample. Chapter three will also explain the research design, data sources, and data analysis.

Chapter 3

Design of the Study

Introduction and Research Question

At the time of this research, the study of effective teaching continued to be an area of interest for researchers. The research indicated that content knowledge, teaching experience, and professional development played key roles in determining the quality of effectiveness in the classroom (Blair, 2000; Cruickshank & Haefele, 2001; Darling-Hammond, 2001; Fetler, 1999; Shellard & Protheroe, 2000; Wenglinsky, 2000). In addition, research indicated two of the most successful components occurred when teachers promoted a high level of enthusiasm and motivation for learning and a positive attitude toward teaching (Covino & Iwanicki, 1996; Rowan, Chiang & Miller, 1997).

These findings were consistent with the practices used by the Great Expectations program. Great Expectations is a teaching model for teachers and administrators. The program was developed in Oklahoma but had expanded to many other states. Great Expectations had received positive feedback from supporters such as the State Superintendent of Oklahoma and the Chancellor for the Oklahoma State Regents for Higher Education. Many schools credited the Great Expectations program for assistance in the removal of a low performance or at risk status of their school system. The foundation of Great Expectations was currently taking steps to become a national program endorsed by the United States Department of Education.

The body of research related to Great Expectations was limited. A review of the literature did not identify any studies that examined how kindergarten teachers perceived the

effectiveness of the Great Expectations model in the classroom. The current study focused on kindergarten teachers' perceptions of changes in the quality of their effectiveness of teaching by addressing the following question: Do kindergarten teachers who have implemented the Great Expectations teaching model for three or more years perceive changes in the quality of their teaching effectiveness? If so, why? If not, why not? If the kindergarten teachers perceive changes, the sub question to further explain the changes was: What are the elements of Great Expectations that are related to this improvement?

This chapter describes the procedures used to conduct this study. The first section describes the population and sample of the study. The next section describes case study and phenomenology, the methodology used in the study. The last section explains the procedures used in the study.

Sample and Population

This case study took place in an early childhood center. The center was one unit of a rural school district in a area located in a southwestern state. According to the 2000 census the town's population was 15,691. This town had six primary through secondary schools with approximately 2,691 students and 165 teachers.

The early childhood center was a large one-story building. The average enrollment during the 2001 school year was 363 students. Many years before, the building was a primary school consisting of grades one through six. For the period of the study, it contained classes for grades pre-k, kindergarten, and a transitional grade. The school employed 23 full-time teachers, of which 22 had completed a master's degree. In addition, the school employed 42 people, including staff, aides, and the principal.

The student population included: 234 (64%) Caucasian students, 25 (7%) African American, 90 (25%) American Indian, 13 (4%) Hispanic, and one (less than 1%) Asian American student. According to the school records 255 (70%) of the 363 students were in the free or reduced lunch program. Nine (2%) students were in the ESL program and 30 (8%) students were in the special education program.

The participants in the study consisted of five kindergarten teachers. The participants were selected for the study based upon the following criteria: They had to have a valid certification in early childhood education; They must have taught in the same building for three or more years; and They must have had the required training and have implemented the Great Expectations model in their classroom for at least three years. The principal then preselected a number of teachers who met the criteria and whom she considered to be effective and supportive of professional development. Finally, she asked for volunteers who would be willing to participate, from that group of teachers. The sample included five females.

This school as well as the rest of the schools in the district had a close working partnership with the university in the same town. The school system placed many of the university's student teachers and many teacher candidates who were participating in field experiences. Therefore, many of the classroom teachers were accustomed to participating in and working with university projects.

The sample included five female teachers ranging in ages from 39-49 years of age.

The five participants were Caucasian. Four of the five were currently married and one was divorced. Each of the participants had children. Teaching experience ranged from nine to 19

years. The number of students per class ranged from 17-19. All five participants had completed their Masters degree in education.

The researcher conducted ongoing classroom observations in the school while managing supervisory visits for pre-service teachers. These observational data were not part of the study. It did, however, provide opportunities for the researcher to develop a greater understanding of the Great Expectations program and to be a participant and observer in the classroom. In addition, it helped to develop closer rapport with the participants in the study. This previous knowledge of the school and the program could have biased the researcher's view of the data. However, this relationship did provide greater interaction with the participants of the study.

The researcher was familiar with the school in the study both before and after the staff implemented the Great Expectations program. The researcher also had children in the building during the 1980s and had worked with student teachers in the building. The publicity and notoriety of the program in the community heightened the curiosity of the researcher to choose this program in this particular school as a case study. According to Stake (2000), the more the researcher has intrinsic interest in the case, the more the focus of study will be on the case's uniqueness, particular context, issues, and story.

In addition, the researcher attended and participated in one of the Great Expectations summer institutes. This was done in part to enhance the researcher's understanding of the program and to better understand the participants' perceptions. This was done after all data collection was completed.

Methodology

The methodology used in this study was case study. A case study is a detailed examination of one setting, or a single subject, a single depository of documents, or one particular event (Merriam, 1988, Stake, 1994). According to Stake (2000), case studies have become one of the most common ways to do qualitative inquiry. Identification of the case usually surrounds the specificities rather than the generalities associated with the topic. Further, as a form of research, case study is defined by interest in individual cases, not by the methods of inquiry used.

According to Merriam (1998) five types of qualitative studies are much more prevalent in education than others. These include: the basic or generic qualitative study, ethnography, phenomenology, grounded theory, and case study. These forms can all be distinguished apart from each other; however, they all share essential characteristics of qualitative research: (1) The goal of eliciting understanding and meaning; (2) The researcher as primary instrument of data collection and analysis; (3) The use of fieldwork; (4) An inductive orientation to analysis; and (5) Findings that are richly descriptive. This according to Merriam, (1998) summarizes the five types of qualitative research.

This study was a phenomenological case study, using phenomenology as the driving focus of the bounded system. Phenomenology is one of the variations of qualitative research method that attempts to describe the structures of experiences as they present themselves to consciousness. The method seeks to understand the meanings of events and interactions of ordinary people in particular situations. By emphasizing the subjective aspects of people's

behavior, phenomenology allows for an entry into the conceptual world of a participant (Bogdan & Biklen, 1998).

The process focuses on the contemplation of the mind as it performs the function of remembering, desiring, and perceiving certain phenomena. It is the meaning that the person gives to such thoughts that determine how he/she reacts to the experience. These rememberings with the abstract content of the act evolve into meaning. It is this process of understanding that causes an isolated act to have the impact upon a person that underpins the theory of phenomenology.

When phenomenology is used in qualitative research, it is best defined as a method of learning about another person by listening to descriptions of what their subjective world is like. By erasing all suppositions, the researcher attempts to understand the phenomena through the eyes of the participant. Phenomenology becomes the act of trying to experience the total reality of the consciousness of someone who experiences his/her world in a certain time and place. It is necessary that the researcher develop an attitude of silence so that understanding can be achieved (Bogdan & Biklin, 1998).

If the phenomenon the researcher is interested in studying is not intrinsically bounded, it is not a case. Phenomenology usually involves interviewing five-15 participants. Langenbach, Vaughn and Aagaard (1994) suggested that a researcher begin collecting phenomenological data by asking the question, "What does phenomenon mean?" The participants are encouraged to reflect upon his/her experiences through conversation or answering open-ended questions. The researcher tries to get the participant to give a short life history to tell his/her story. The researcher then identifies commonalities or themes

within the interview. A narrative develops, becoming part of the emergent design, which describes the patterns from the experience or phenomenon.

The case becomes a "bounded system" (Flood, as reported in Fals Borda, 1998). The bounded system is described as an assemblage of interacting things or parts into a functioning whole. For further clarification, the systems are social in nature, having human functions and purposes. A bounded system has spaces with recognizable edges between the inside and outside, with different functions occurring in different spaces. Examples might be: an organization, a specific program, a class or even a person (Handbook of Qualitative Research, 1992).

The research for this study was undertaken because the researcher wanted to better understand the perceptions of this particular case. The purpose was not theory building, but an intrinsic interest in the case. According to Stake, (2000) the majority of case studies are done by individuals who have an intrinsic interest in the case and little interest in the advancement of science.

Procedures

Data were collected in four ways—(1) interviews, (2) observations, (3) field notes and journal entries, and (4) follow-up discussions. A description of these methods will be discussed in chapter four.

Permission to conduct the study was obtained by the Institutional Review Board for the Protection of Human Subjects at the University of Oklahoma. In addition, a revision concerning the title and dates was obtained (see Appendix A). Next, the school principal where the study was to be conducted was contacted. A meeting was scheduled to discuss the

study and to obtain written permission from the building principal (see Appendix B). A second meeting was scheduled to meet the participants, discuss the study, and to obtain signatures for the informed consent documents (see Appendix C). Permission was also obtained from the office of Great Expectations to use excerpts from their training procedures and promotional materials (see Appendix D).

Participants agreed to audio taped interviews for the purpose of transcriptions with the understanding that they would have access to the tapes and would be allowed to make any changes they deemed necessary. Classroom observations, meetings, and individual interviews were scheduled at that time.

Each participant was asked to choose a pseudonym that they would use for the remainder of the study. Interviews were conducted in person at the school where the participants taught. Each interview began with a participant life history, which included personal, educational, and professional background information. A series of open-ended questions (see Appendix E) prepared prior to the interview were asked of each participant and lasted approximately one hour.

Following the interview process, each teacher was observed in the classroom setting for a minimum of three times. A different observation instrument was used for each recorded setting. A description of each instrument is given in the following section.

During the data collection process the researcher gathered field notes and journal entries and concluded with follow-up discussions with the participants.

Observation Instruments

Systematic observation involves observing and then recording the observed behavior into a format that can be studied at a later time. It usually involves various forms or instruments. Three different observation instruments were used in this study to collect data during the classroom observations. Observation instruments included: anecdotal records, frequency counts, and running records (see Appendix F). Following is a description of each instrument.

Anecdotal Record

The anecdotal record contained information including: (a) the observer, (b) the location, (c) the focus of observation, (d) the purpose of observation, (e) the date and time of observation, and (f) the descriptions of events with the understanding of later adding interpretations of the observations. The anecdotal record is divided into two distinct parts: facts and interpretation of the facts. Anecdotal records were kept for each participant, which aided in clarity of interpretation, usefulness, and validity.

Advantages of the anecdotal record.

- 1. Behavior is observed as it occurs in the natural setting of the classroom.
- 2. Data can be gathered unobtrusively, without involving those who are being observed.
- 3. The observer is not restricted in what to look for, and therefore, is free to record seemingly minor or unexpected behaviors that may be of significance later on.
- 4. The observer needs little or no special training.

Limitations of the anecdotal record.

1. The time required in maintaining and interpreting anecdotal reports may be

- extensive when many reports are accumulating over time.
- 2. The objectivity of the "facts" in a record may be overly influenced by the past behavior of the person or persons being observed and/or the beliefs of the observer about the appropriateness of what is being observed.
- Incidents recorded may be taken out of context or interpreted incorrectly due
 to an inadequate sampling of behavior, especially when records are not
 cumulative.
- Narrative descriptions can be difficult to analyze and interpret when the behavior being observed is complex or has many different causes (home, school, or peers).

Frequency Count

The frequency count contained information regarding: (a) the observer, (b) the date and time of observation, (c) the location, (d) the person(s) being observed, (e) purpose of observation, (f) the frequency record, (g) notes and comments, (h) summary interpretations. The purpose of this instrument was for the researcher to record the frequency of a behavior's occurrence over a short period of time. The behavior must be overt and frequent (at least once every 15 minutes) to be a candidate for sampling (Irwin & Bushnell, 1994). The frequency count involved observing and recording a specific behavior of the participant during a forty-five minute class period. The instrument was used in the same manner for all participants.

Advantages of the frequency count report.

1. Instrument is objective and controlled because the behavior is specified and limited.

- 2. The report can be completed in a timely manner, so it is not time-consuming.
- 3. The instrument is efficient for observing more than one person or behavior in a setting.
- 4. A frequency count can provide quantitative results useful for statistical analysis.
- 5. It provides useful information on intervals and frequencies of behavior.

 Limitations of the frequency count report.
- 1. The instrument is limited to observable behaviors that occur frequently.
- 2. There is no specific description of behavior, its causes, or results because it is more concerned with time (when or how frequently the behavior occurs).
- 3. It can possibly take behavior out of context and therefore may be biased.
- 4. It does not keep units of behavior intact because its principle concern is the time interval, not the behavior.
- 5. It is limited to observable behaviors that occur frequently.
- 6. It usually focuses on one type of behavior and thus may present a biased view.

Running Record

The running record contained information regarding: (a) the observer, (b) the date and time of observation, (c) the location, (d) purpose of the observation, (e) a description of the physical environment, (f) a description of activities, and (g) interpretations. This instrument gives a detailed narrative account of behavior recorded in a sequential manner as it takes place. As with the anecdotal record, the instrument is specifically divided into separate sections, one for the recorded behaviors and the other section for interpretations.

Advantages of the running record.

1. It is a rich, complete, and comprehensive record not limited to particular incidents.

- 2. It is open-ended, allowing the observer to record everything he or she sees, and not restricting the observations to a particular kind of behavior.
- 3. The running record does not require that the observer have special training and therefore, is particularly useful to the classroom teacher.

Limitations of the running record.

- 1. It is very time-consuming, which makes it difficult for the observer to find periods of uninterrupted time.
- 2. It is difficult to record everything for any length of time without missing important details.
- The running record works best when observing an individual, but is very inefficient and difficult when observing a whole group.
- 4. Observers must keep themselves apart from the ones being observed, which is sometimes difficult in a classroom.

The third data component consisted of field notes and journal entries obtained by the researcher, and the final piece of data collection consisted of follow-up discussions with the participants. The discussions contained information linking all aspects of Great Expectations to effective teaching practices.

Data Analysis

The purpose of this case study was to examine the perceptions and behaviors of five kindergarten teachers who have implemented the Great Expectations teaching model for three or more years. The questions asked during the study were meant to probe for meaning

and to create an awareness of changes in the effectiveness of teaching practices perceived by the participants in the study.

The interviews were audio taped and then transcribed. For the purpose of this study each data set was coded separately. The responses from all the participants were analyzed looking for references both to the areas shown by the review of literature to be important in the area of effective teaching practices, and then looking for categories not noted in the literature. As the data were analyzed, the researcher also looked for other issues perceived by the participants to be important in effective teaching practices. All responses were coded for meaning, and then grouped into common categories. From the common categories of responses revealed in the analysis, theory can be formulated that could lead to an explanation of how these participants perceptions of their qualities of effective teaching have or have not changed in the past three years.

Because data were collected from multiple methods (interviews, observation tools, field notes and follow-up discussions), it was possible to compare responses triangulating the multiple sources of data. The data were studied looking for variables reported as important to qualities of effective teaching in the review of literature. The researcher was open to previous findings, elaborating on past research, opening previous findings to question, and reporting findings that varied from those already reported in the current research literature.

Summary

Because much of the current research has documented the importance of effective teaching practices and the role of professional development, it is important to learn what types of programs and methods have an impact on classroom teachers. This chapter

reviewed the process used to select this case study. The subjects to be included in the study were described and rationale was given for the methods and instruments that were used to collect the data. The procedures used for gathering and analyzing the data were explained and a brief explanation of case study was given. Chapter 4 will include the analysis and description of the data.

Chapter 4

Analysis of Study

This preliminary study was conducted to examine the perceptions of changes that may have occurred as a result of kindergarten teachers who implemented the Great Expectations teaching model. The teachers were from a school district located in a rural area in a southwestern state. The study was designed to answer the research question: Do kindergarten teachers who have implemented the Great Expectations teaching model for three or more years perceive changes in the quality of their teaching effectiveness? If so, why? If not, why not? If the kindergarten teachers perceive changes, the sub question to further explain the changes was: What are the elements of Great Expectations that are related to this improvement?

Because there was a limited amount of published information related to the Great Expectations program the need presented itself to look at the history of the program from its beginnings to the possible future of a national expansion program. In addition, it is unclear how the Great Expectations program may have influenced teachers over time.

This chapter describes the analysis of the data and examines the context involving outside factors surrounding the study. Before the formal analysis of the data, the researcher felt that more information should be presented. This will provide the reader with a better understanding of other factors that had occurred during the implementation of Great Expectations in the school. These factors may or may not have had an impact or have changed the outcome of this study.

The chapter will then examine the analysis of the data derived from four different data sets. The primary data sets were the interviews and the follow up discussions. The field notes and journal entries were to collect data related to the sub question: What are the elements of Great Expectations that are related to this improvement?

Context of Study

This phenomenological case study focused on teacher perceptions of effective teaching practices resulting from the implementation of Great Expectations over a three-year time period. However, during that same time other things were occurring within the school in addition to Great Expectations. This section will examine other variables that may have had an impact on this school and the participants' perceptions involving their teaching effectiveness and the outcome of this study.

The research question asked if kindergarten teachers who had implemented Great Expectations for three or more years perceive changes in the quality of their effectiveness, and if so, why? If not, why not? If the kindergarten teachers perceive changes, the sub question to further explain the changes was: What are the elements of Great Expectations that are related to this improvement?

The bounded system in this case examined the participants' perceptions surrounding the Great Expectations teaching method; however, it was important to consider other factors, which may also have caused changes to occur in the participants' teaching effectiveness.

This section examined other factors related to the school and or the participants.

These included: school-wide factors, such as curriculum, policy, administration, technology, parental involvement, environmental factors, as well as, professional development and

collegiality. In addition, this section also examined student factors, such as, home environments, socioeconomic status, learning ability, and the Parents as Teachers program.

Through follow-up discussions with the participants, the researcher was able to determine a number of outside factors, which may or may not have been significant in determining the answer to the research question. All of these data were collected during the same time period as the other data analyzed in Chapter Four and were coded and analyzed separately.

School-wide Factors

This section examined school-wide factors such as implementation of curriculum and school policy. The participants had no input in implementation of these practices.

According to the participants one of the most negative factors was the change in the length of time for the building to be open to parents. Although this policy was made to accommodate parents, it has proven to be too long for the children. The building was open and ready for students to be dropped off at 6:30 a.m. and remained open until after 5:30 p.m. until all of the children had been picked up.

The school provided breakfast, lunch and an after school snack. This school, as reported earlier, was an early childhood center with grades pre-kindergarten through transitional kindergarten. The regular school day lasted from 8:30 a.m. until 2:45 p.m. However, some of the children were there for ten or eleven hours a day. According to the participants this was too long for children to be at school and has proven to be a negative factor, in their opinion. In addition, the school hired additional workers for the before and after school programs. The school also offered summer school, "camps" for students, which

was a plus with parents but a negative factor for the participants. "These children ages four and five were here all day long and were here again during the summer. It is hard to motivate them when they were here all the time."

The participants in this school felt that although the administration is stable and is supportive in such programs as Great Expectations, it lacked consistency in other areas and that teachers had very little input in curriculum or school policy. The superintendent had been in the system for more than thirty years and the principal had been in the system for seven years.

During the three-year period from which data were collected this early childhood center began a four-year old program, which had proven to be a positive factor in many areas. The participants all agreed that those students who had been through the four-year old program show far more readiness skills than those who had not.

Technology was another area of positive growth in the school. Each classroom had at least one or more computers with an abundance of early childhood software. These were used primarily for the before and after-school programs. The researcher never observed them being used during regular instructional time. These computers and many other materials had been made possible to the school through a city grants foundation program. The participants and many other teachers in the building had teamed up to write fun and exciting grants, which had been funded through that program. "This program was exciting and motivated us to come up with new ideas. We worked together as a team and helped each other. It was a win-win situation for all of us."

Parental and community involvement had also increased over the past few years.

Parents knew they were always welcome in the school. The school had an active P.T.O (parent, teacher, organization). The P.T.O. organized fundraisers and bought a variety of supplies for the school. The parents had helped raise awareness for communication and participation with the community as well. One program was called the "Buddy System" in which a parent or a community volunteer met with a particular child, at the same time each week to either read to or listen to a child read. This was a wonderful program according to the participants. Another successful program was "Fabulous Fridays." This program brought in community volunteers such as hospital workers, dentists, and other professional workers who explained and or demonstrated what they did.

The school had also implemented programs dealing with environmental factors such as safety programs. The fire department taught a unit during fire prevention week and the police department regularly sent officers for the DARE (Drug Abuse Resistance Education) program.

Professional development and collegiality were two other areas that had received many positive comments. The participants agreed that the teachers in this building were very helpful and supportive of each other. They demonstrated the same respect to each other as they did to their students. This model is one that students picked up on and applied to other situations. The teachers in this school system were required to complete a master's degree within five years after they had begun teaching. However, they were given many opportunities to accomplish this goal.

Student Factors

This section examined student factors. These were factors in which the individual teacher had no control over such as the home environment, socioeconomic status, and learning ability.

All participants agreed that the socioeconomic status of their students had made a visible drop in the last five years. The parents seemed to be younger and less educated. There also seemed to be a decrease in the processing of thinking skills. This may have been due to more television, or video games. "We felt that parents were spending less time with their children. Parents don't sit and talk with these children or read stories to them like they used to." They felt that the children's basic needs were just adequately met. Everything was done on a hurry-up schedule. This had resulted in a lack of organizational skills. When the parents didn't follow through, their children didn't follow through either.

There were some very good things happening in this school such as, PAT (parents as teachers). That was an internationally known early childhood program that educated parents of newborn children through age 5. Many parents were willing to help but were just not capable of knowing how to help. This program was designed to aid in child development and school achievement through parent education and was accessible to all families. This not only raised the self-esteem and motivation level of the parents but the children as well.

There were probably many other factors that may have had an impact on the participants in this study. These were the ones that were discussed in the follow-up discussions. These factors may have had either a negative or positive impact on the participants and may or may not have been a factor in the outcome of this study.

Analysis of Data from Teacher Interviews

The interviews were the first component used in the data analysis. The interviews were conducted using a pre-selected list of open-ended questions (Appendix E). The interviews were conducted in the classroom setting. Each interview was tape-recorded and transcribed. The data were examined for themes. Four major themes emerged under the participants' perceived experiences with the implementation of Great Expectations. These themes were: the strong points of the program, the weak points of the program, how the implementation of Great Expectations had changed the school community, and how parental involvement had changed as a result of the implementation of Great Expectations.

Strong Points of the Great Expectations Program

The five participants had similar responses in the area concerning strong points associated with the implementation of Great Expectations. All five participants agreed that the concept of teaching respect and responsibility was the leading strong point of the program in their opinion. The following quote by Lynn serves to confirm this belief:

It is all about mutual respect. I see more and more children that just don't know the basics because they are not taught at home. Rather than fun, games, and entertainment we are going back to basic principles. Even children who are behind academically learn the words of the week and the quotes. It makes them feel proud and smart. It has raised the self-esteem of my students. They really look out for each other and encourage one another on to succeed.

In addition, Anne offered the following:

I want my students to know that I respect them. I walk into my classroom every day feeling the pressure to do a better job. I have always tried to model good manners, but I am conscious of saying please and thank you more often. I realize that I do make a difference in their lives.

Another strong point of the program was the self-esteem of students. One example by Debbie was:

I can see a big difference in my students. I tell them, "If you can't make a mistake, you can't make anything." I may call on a child who will say, "I don't know, but I would like to learn." That is a big life lesson.

The participants believed that Great Expectations raised the self-esteem of their students, all five participants agreed that Great Expectations teaches their students to keep trying and not to give up, four of the participants believed that Great Expectations teaches students to take risks and that making mistakes is not only okay but is a natural part of the learning process, and three of the five participants agreed they like the repetition and procedures connected with the program.

Weak Points of the Great Expectations Program

Every participant had the same response concerning the area of weak points involved with the program. All five participants agreed that the material from the workshops was completely over-whelming and included too much information to learn at one time. Anne said, "The only weak point of the program is the over-whelming amount of material. One

has to sort and work their way through it and use what fits best with their kids." There were no other weak points discussed by the participants.

Changes in the School Community as a Result of Great Expectations

During the interview process, the participants shared how Great Expectations had altered their school within the community. The five participants agreed that since the implementation of Great Expectations the teachers have become much more supportive of each other. They share ideas and materials that link their literature to applications used in teaching life principles. The participants felt that the morale among faculty was better as a result of having Great Expectations. The five participants agreed that they liked the routines and procedures associated with Great Expectations. They know the school operates on the same rules and procedures for everyone. The faculty felt that they are responsible for everyone in the school and not just their own students. An example given by Sue:

It is so much easier when all the teachers are basically doing the same things, such as following hallway procedures. Everyone uses the same procedures throughout the school. Great Expectations teaches you to be a team player. Every teacher in our building can teach my children something. As a teacher in this building I know I can ask anyone for help. We all help and support each other. It has given us a foundation that just brings us all together.

Changes in Parental Involvement as a Result of Great Expectations

The participants identified ways in which the Great Expectations program had affected parental involvement in their school. Four of the five participants said they saw a difference in the attitude of parents when they bring their children to school. The parents

were coming into the classroom asking questions about the word of the week or the quotes by famous people. The parents said that they saw a big difference in the level of respect and responsibility in their children at home and wanted to know what they could do to continue this progress at home. The participants agreed that parents are visiting the classroom more often and are volunteering for programs such as the buddy system. This allowed parents a few minutes to read to children or to just listen to a child read. Parents were also volunteering more to help with things such as decorating the hallways using the materials from Great Expectations. Rebecca, had the following to say about parental involvement:

Parental involvement has changed as a result of the Great Expectations program. We get the parents involved and explain the concept behind Great Expectations. We challenge the parents to help us by continuing and using the same process at home. The parents like it and say that they can see a big difference in the amount of responsibility the children use at home. The parents, like the rest of us have learned that you can't always blame someone else for making a bad choice. They are able to see how Great Expectations is carried over and applied to their daily lives.

In unanimous accordance, the participants agreed that the major factor related to Great Expectations and their teaching methods had been an increased awareness of respect between them and their students. They explained that they had expected respect from their students, but had not been aware of the changes that would occur when that respect was reciprocated. One example of this practice was demonstrated when students and teachers spoke in complete sentences and addressed one another by name, demonstrating mutual respect and common courtesy.

Classroom Observations and Results

Following the interview process, each teacher was observed teaching while using the Great Expectations program. The purpose of the observations was to collect data regarding the sub question that guided this study. The sub question was: What are the elements of Great Expectations that are related to this improvement? The following section describes the data from the three observation instruments. The purpose of the classroom observations was to examine how the participants utilized the training and procedures obtained from the Great Expectations program and to code the data for patterns or themes. Behavioral data were gathered from each classroom observation. The behavioral data collected represents each participant's current optimal instructional practices. Each participant's data set served as an opportunity for a follow-up discussion. The follow-up discussions were designed to obtain responses to the behavioral observation data and to facilitate further discussions concerning each participant's perceptions about how Great Expectations has impacted their current teaching practices. The following is a brief description of the observation results:

Anecdotal Records

The purpose of the anecdotal record was to describe the events taking place in the classroom. The researcher focused this description on the behavior and teaching methods of the participant, as well as, the participant's interactions with the students. Upon further reflection, the researcher later deliberated on the observations and added interpretations and written comments. The data were then coded and analyzed for patterns of similarity. The following 10 categories depict those patterns: (1) class discussions of good choices/bad

choices and successes/failures, (2) respect and responsibility, (3) kindness – give and share examples, (4) compassion – give and share examples, (5) always try/never give up, (6) sharing celebrations, (7) using complete sentences, (8) challenging student to do more, (9) high levels of enthusiasm and motivation, and (10) cooperative learning.

Interpretations of the anecdotal records: The anecdotal record instrument provides a place for the date and time of the observation, a description of the event and a place for the observer to go back and write in interpretations. The description of events should be written in an objective form. When observing subjects it is important to record your information objectively. This should include only facts about what happened. The observer then has time to read the description of the event and summarize or put into his/her own words describing what happened.

All of the participants discussed students making good choices versus bad choices and they gave examples of each with applications. Each participant told her students that everyone makes a bad choice sometimes, even the teacher. The students discussed the word compassion and how it could be used in everyday lessons. One area of interest included the quote of the week, which was, love your neighbor. The teacher asked, "how can we show that we love our neighbor?" The children brainstormed all the different ways they could think of and then tied them to the word of the week.

The students worked together and helped one another. The word, success was used a number of times. The participants and students worked together to make sure that everyone was successful. The students were challenged and encouraged to always try and to never

give up. The students gave one another celebrations for positive strokes during instructional time, as well as, for doing something nice for someone else.

Frequency Counts

The frequency count instrument provides a place for recording the frequency of the activity being observed, a section for notes and comments and a section for summary interpretations. The purpose of the frequency count was to record the number of times a participant verbally praised or gave a positive response to students in a 30-minute time period. One tally mark was recorded each time the behavior was observed.

One common theme consistent with all participants included linking positive comments back to things the students had learned from Great Expectations. An example of this was, "I really like the way Susie is listening and ready for instructions. Is she showing kindness toward her neighbors? Yes, she is because she is showing us that she is ready to learn and to allow her neighbor the opportunity to learn. Thank you Susie."

The average number of positive comments was 32.4, while Anne gave the most positive comments with 75 and Rebecca gave the fewest with 12. One other commonality was that none of the participants used negative comments to their students with in the 30-minute observation period.

Running Records

The final classroom observation utilized a running record, which included a description of the physical environment, a list of activities completed during the time of the observation, how classroom management was handled, how instruction was presented and how the participant reacted to various encounters with students. The purpose of the running

record was to observe and record evidence and practice of the Great Expectations teaching model in the classroom during a 30-minute time period.

A physical description of the room was the first information recorded. There were six common descriptors from each of the participant's classroom. These included: (1) color-coded rooms, (2) the word of the week posted, (3) past words of the week posted, (4) the Magic Triad displayed, (5) the quote of the week posted, and (6) the school creed displayed. Five of the six items listed above are from the Great Expectations' program. The one that was not from Great Expectations was the color-coded classroom.

The second component of the running record included a description of the children's activities. The focus of the observation was the morning message time and was observed and recorded during the same 30-minute time frame for each participant. The morning message time was the focus of the observations in each classroom and was agreed upon due to scheduling and time constraints of the researcher. Components of the Great Expectations' program that all participants used were: (1) the pledge of allegiance to the United States and the Oklahoma flag, (2) discussion and application for the word of the week, (3) discussion and application for the quote of the week, and (4) door greeters for classmates and visitors. Many other items were discussed, such as the number of days in school, the days of the week, and the weather. These items were not necessarily part of the Great Expectations program.

Interpretations of the running record: All of the classrooms were quiet and cooperative during the morning routine. All students were actively involved during

instructional and transitional times. Each classroom was accustomed to visitors. The students did not acknowledge my presence in the room.

Results of the Field Notes and Journal Entries

As with the observations, field notes and journal entries were maintained to provide further data related to the sub question that guided this study. The sub question was: What are the elements of Great Expectations that are related to this improvement? These data were gathered during classroom observations and from subsequent visits into the school building. As reported earlier, the researcher was familiar with the school through various circumstances. The researcher was allowed to work in the building and in some of the participants' classrooms while supervising pre-service teachers, thus, giving the researcher a greater opportunity to become familiar with the participants and their teaching styles. Field notes and journal entries focused on information regarding participants' behavior and how the use of Great Expectations shaped their self-perceptions about the quality and effectiveness of their teaching. The data were separated and coded in order to create an individual profile of each participant. These data aided in the triangulation process and served to give each participant a voice in the development regarding clarity of individuality and perception.

The researcher found that each participant had a unique personality but the use of the Great Expectations training and methodology clearly came through in each of their classrooms and teaching practices. The following information will provide a brief description of each of the participants' dispositions. Lynn was a very competitive person and played to win. She had confidence in the ability of her students and challenged them with the

expectation of getting what she demanded. Ann was a no-nonsense person. She was very business-like in her expectations. She gave 110 percent to her students and expected the same in return. Debbie was a quiet and analytical thinker. The other teachers usually turned to her when they needed an answer. She was a leader in the school and provided encouragement to others including her students. Sue was a go-getter. She had a high energy level and had fun with her students. She provided activities that challenged the students in many ways while making learning fun. Rebecca had an outgoing robust personality. She displayed much confidence in her abilities as a teacher and had learned to expect more from her students. She was a defender of kids. Rebecca was the teacher who would take up for or come to the rescue of any child in the school.

While observing in the classrooms several themes emerged including: use of procedures, use of classic literature with linkage to life principles, expectations of mutual respect, actively involved in guiding student learning and display of appropriate and positive attitude and behavior.

Results of the Follow-Up Discussion

The final data component primarily reflected the participant's own perceptions of their teaching effectiveness. Upon completion of the interviews, observations, and field notes the researcher met with participants on an individual basis for follow-up discussions. These consisted of informal conversations dealing with what had previously been discussed and included anything the participants wanted to discuss further. The data collected from the follow up discussions related both to the research question and to the sub question. This data source provided an opportunity to both clarify points and expand on information from the

other data sets. These discussions took place in each of the participants' classrooms and provided closure to the data collection while allowing participants one last opportunity to discuss any facet of the study including their teaching effectiveness, the Great Expectations program, or their feelings toward further professional development. This was more of an open forum without pre-selected questions.

Three major themes emerged as a result of the analysis from the follow-up discussions with the participants. First, was a strong belief, by the participants, that they are a major factor concerning higher student achievement. The second theme consisted of the roles and responsibilities held by the participants regarding their teaching effectiveness, and the third theme centered on the participants agreement on the importance of continued professional development.

Student Achievement

Four of the five participants believed they hold the key to higher student achievement. Lynn responded:

The Great Expectations program has empowered my students with the ability to be positive thinkers and to believe in themselves. It has given them the self-esteem that they needed. Many have not received it at home due to parental situations and their family life. I put up a big sign that says 'We are the World's Greatest Class,' I expect them to act like they are in the world's greatest class and as far as I am concerned, they are.

The increasing body of research related to effective teaching has reinforced the idea that specific characteristics and behaviors have a direct correlation to student achievement,

positive attitudes toward school, interest in learning, and other desirable outcomes (Darling-Hammond, 2000). In addition, research indicated that teachers' dedication and responsibility to their students are important components of the profession. Sources of evidence indicated a dual commitment to student learning and to personal learning has been found repeatedly in effective teaching practices (Blair, 2000; McBer, 2000).

The participants expressed a need to focus on student-centered practices. This puts students' personal and educational welfare at the center of all instructional and interactional activities. All participants agreed they believe that all children can learn and in order to accomplish this, they feel it is their responsibility to make that happen.

The participants agreed that using whole group instruction that is interwoven with small group instruction and/or individual help maximized their teacher/student interaction.

This kind of interaction allowed them to give more individualized help to those needing the extra help to master a task and thereby succeed.

Teacher Roles and Responsibilities

The participants unanimously agreed that the implementation of Great Expectations practices became easier with the daily use of the program over several years. This was consistent with research dealing with developing classroom expertise. As the participants developed their expertise, they became more efficient at organizing and using their knowledge. Their knowledge became deeply integrated and the sequence of their knowledge building was absorbed. Indeed, "many experts forget what is easy and what is difficult" (Bransford, Brown & Cocking, 1999, p.32).

The participants strongly agreed that the implementation and prolonged use of Great Expectations had changed their teaching philosophy. Again, consistent with the literature, the participants' beliefs and attitudes influenced how they approached their instructional practices as well as their classroom management skills. The following quote from Debbie relates to her beliefs:

As a teacher, I can not look at these children and make a preconceived notion of what they can do. That is not my place. I do not have the right to limit them. I now know much of the modeling done by adults reflects back to the child. If I greet each child with a smile and a handshake, then they know they are loved and wanted. It reflects what kind of day we are both going to have.

Each participant agreed that they would not go back to their old style of teaching.

In addition, the participants indicated a belief that teacher-student interactions have long-term consequences and, although their goals for students included learning goals, they also included social and life goals. This reflected back to the practices and use of character education and how it was infiltrated throughout Great Expectations.

Professional Development

Four of the five participants agreed that they were committed to professional development even if it was on their own time and they were not compensated for it. They saw a strong commitment to professional development and sharing ideas in their building. They felt that this was a result of the implementation of Great Expectations. One example Anne provided was:

Great Expectations has made me think about the process of my teaching. I have a new maturity in what I do. I am more interested in how to teach. I am not just teaching ABC's, but more about life and how to get along with other people. It really does make a difference for all of us.

The five participants agreed that the basic methodology training in the Great Expectations program was really not sufficient; that a refresher course was needed to reinforce the skills needed to adequately apply the instructional tenets. The additional training was needed to broaden their professional knowledge and skill in the research and instructional strategies and techniques.

Triangulation of Data

Triangulation (Merriam, 1998) the act of using multiple methods of data collection and analysis, was used to strengthen and add reliability as well as validity to this study.

Results of analysis of the data from the participants were categorized and coded separately for each component. Commonalities between the participants were noted for later comparisons, which will be discussed in Chapter 5.

Commonalities in the Data

There were three common themes that emerged throughout all four data sets. These were: (1) The participants agreed that they believed it was their responsibility as teachers to ensure student success (included in that statement was their strong belief that all children can learn); (2) All participants agreed that their classroom management, content knowledge, and instructional practices had improved over the past three years, resulting in a more positive attitude and a change in their philosophy of teaching; and (3) The participants agreed they

had developed a stronger belief in the importance of professional development. These findings constitute a direct correlation due to the implementation and use of Great Expectations in the participant's classrooms.

Summary

Analysis of the data indicated results from the interviews, which included the strong points of the Great Expectations program, as they related to their teaching practices. The chapter also examined weak points of the Great Expectations program associated with the training process and application in the participants' classrooms. The following components detailed the participants' views on how the implementation of Great Expectations had changed their school community, and ways in which the implementation of Great Expectations had increased parental involvement in their school.

The next section of the chapter provided results from the classroom observations and the instruments used to collect the data. These included: anecdotal records, frequency counts, and running records indicating the use and practice of Great Expectations by the participants.

The third component discussed the use and results of data, which included, field notes and journal entries obtained at the school where the participants taught. Finally, the last component of the analyses results discussed the findings from follow-up discussions between the researcher and the participants. Results were given concerning, the participants' view of how their teaching practices affected student achievement, the teacher's roles and responsibilities, and professional development.

The final segment of this chapter discussed triangulation of the data. An explanation was given concerning how the data were analyzed for validation and listed the commonalities of the data.

Chapter five will include a discussion of the study. It will detail findings from the results and implications of the study. The chapter will also include recommendations for future research, a summary of the chapter, and conclusions.

Chapter 5

Discussion

This chapter examines and discusses the findings regarding the changes of effective teaching practices as perceived by kindergarten teachers who have used the Great Expectations teaching model for three or more years. The chapter also describes how these perceived changes compare to the literature related to effective teaching practices. The next section examines implications of the study; this section is followed by recommendations for further study, a summary of the chapter and conclusions of the study.

As noted earlier, the school described in the study was selected for several reasons.

The researcher was familiar with the school both before and after the Great Expectations program was implemented. The publicity and notoriety of the Great Expectations program in the community heightened the intrinsic interest of the researcher. In addition, the researcher had provided in-service training and supervised student teachers at the school.

A phenomenological case study research design was employed. The rationale for a phenomenological study was used in order to describe the phenomenon from the perception of the individual or group's experiences. In this case, the phenomenon was the change in the quality of effective teaching practices as perceived by the participants over a three year time period.

The researcher gathered data through a variety of methods including: in-depth interviews, observations, field notes and journal entries, and follow-up discussions. The interviews were designed to obtain demographic, professional background, school responsibilities, and family background information. A participant profile was also

generated to gather further demographic and job-related information. The following four sections will compare the findings from this study with the literature related to the findings.

Interviews

Four themes emerged from the teacher interviews. These themes were strong points of the Great Expectations program, weak points of the Great Expectations program, changes in the school community and changes in parental involvement as a result of the Great Expectations program.

The results of the interviews and other data suggest that the implementation and continued usage of this program had changed the way in which all of the participants taught as well as what they taught. This resulted in the participants' perceptions about the quality of their teaching as being changed. Their basic philosophy of teaching was transformed along with their perceptions about the quality of their teaching effectiveness in the classroom as a direct result of the Great Expectations teaching model. The following statements are based on the findings from the interviews and have been made in relation to the research question posed in this study:

Each participant in this study experienced a feeling of rejuvenation and recommitment to teaching after attending the basic methodology course in Great Expectations. A number of factors interacted to aid in change. Interacting factors reported as contributing to change included the evidence of greater self-esteem in students, holding students accountable as a result of having higher expectations, and a new sense of mutual respect in the classroom between teacher and students.

These findings are consistent with the information found in the review of literature concerning teacher characteristics (McBer, 2000) and classroom instructional practices (Cotton, 2000). Research findings reported by McBer include attributes of effective teacher characteristics, which had an effect on student achievement. The teachers' characteristics were found to be:

- Professionalism challenge and support, confidence, creating trust, and respect for others.
- 2. Thinking analytical thinking and conceptual thinking.
- 3. Planning and setting expectations drive for improvement, information seeking, and initiative.
- Leading flexibility, holding people accountable, managing students, and passion for learning.
- Relating to others impact and influence, team working and understanding others.
 Cotton identifies five attributes for instructional practice, which include:
 - 1. Careful orientation to lessons
 - 2. Clear and focused instruction
 - 3. Effective questioning techniques
 - 4. Feedback and reinforcement
 - 5. Review and research

Great Expectations incorporates many of the same features as those identified by McBer and Cotton. They are interwoven throughout the teaching model and the 6 tenets:

1. All Children Can Learn

- 2. Climate of Mutual Respect
- 3. Building Self-Esteem
- 4. Teacher Attitude and Responsibility
- 5. High Expectations
- 6. Teacher Knowledge and Skill

Each participant in this study experienced an overwhelming feeling of frustration from the amount of material presented by the Great Expectations methodology course. Each individual had to realize that they could not begin to teach every component of material presented. The material had to be sorted through and used as it best fit in each individual's classroom. The participants used the same components for school-wide procedures but had to choose which materials they should start with in their own classroom and then increase the amount of material as they became more familiar with the program. This information was not found in the literature, but could be used for further study concerning the amount of material presented during professional development.

Each participant in this study experienced a greater sense of camaraderie and cohesiveness within their school community. The participants were able to develop a closer working relationship and had sensed an increase in personnel morale, all of which carries over into the classroom. The findings in this section were consistent with the literature related to professional development (Darling-Hammond, 1995; Porter & Brophy, 1988). Darling-Hammond suggests that there is growing evidence that professional development not only makes teachers feel better about their practice, but also provides challenges and gains for student learning. Porter and Brophy, report that effective teachers work

collaboratively with other staff members and are willing to share ideas and materials. In addition, they report that effective teachers must invest in their own education. Teachers model ways to learn and grow while serving as strong examples of lifelong learners while they continue to develop in professional ways.

Successful professional development strategies included both in the literature and with the participants were: (1) connected to and derived from teachers' work with students along with content knowledge and teaching methods; (2) supported by modeling and problem solving centered around specific problems; (3) collaborative involving a sharing of knowledge and materials among colleagues; and (4) experiential, engaging teachers in tasks of teaching, assessment, and observation that focused on the processes of learning and development (Darling-Hammond and McLaughlin, 1995).

According to Darling-Hammond and McLaughlin, professional development strategies that succeed in the improvement of teaching, share several features, which tend to be: (1) experiential, engaging teachers in tasks of teaching, assessment, and observation that illuminate the processes of learning and development; (2) grounded in participants' questions, inquiry, and experimentation as well as research; (3) collaborative, involving a sharing of knowledge among other educators; (4) connected to and derived from teachers' work with their students along with examinations of subject matter and teaching methods; (5) sustained and intensive, supported by modeling, coaching, and problem solving dealing with specific problems of practice; and (6) connected to other aspects of school change.

Through professional development opportunities like Great Expectations, the participants developed a greater understanding and appreciation of successful teaching

practices. In addition, they learned what changes needed to be made within the system to promote and assure student success.

Each participant in this study saw an increase in parental involvement. There was evidence that the materials and practices from Great Expectations were being applied and carried over outside of the classroom. Parents were more involved and were requesting more information as to what they could do both at home and at school to motivate and reinforce the new skills learned as a result of the Great Expectations program. The findings concerning parental involvement were consistent with the literature presented by Great Expectations (Great Expectations Conceptual Framework) and with those pertaining to Character Education (Character Education Partnership, 1999).

Effective teaching practices have continued to be a topic of interest within the educational research community. Many educational researchers have focused their attention on examining these processes (Blair, 2000; Cruickshank & Haefele, 2001; Darling-Hammond, 2001; Fetler, 1999; Shellard & Protheroe, 2000; Wenglinsky, 2000). A number of these studies have focused on content knowledge, teaching experience, and professional development. Others have been more specific in focusing on areas such as high levels of enthusiasm, motivation for learning and a positive attitude toward teaching (Covino & Iwanicki, 1996; Rowan, Chiang & Miller, 1997).

The results of the interviews in this study were consistent with the literature specifically related to teacher characteristics and professional development (Darling-Hammond, 2000). The findings corroborate the following: (1) High levels of teacher motivation contribute to high levels of student development; (2) The increasing body of

research related to effective teaching has reinforced the idea that specific teacher characteristics and behaviors have a direct correlation to student achievement, positive attitudes toward school, interest in learning, and other desirable outcomes; and (3) Research indicates that teachers' dedication and responsibility to their students are important components of the profession. (Darling-Hammond, 2000).

Further sources of evidence indicate: (1) A dual commitment to student learning and to personal learning has been found repeatedly in effective teaching practices (Blair, 2000; McBer, 2000); and (2) A teacher's participation in graduate studies or other professional development indicates enthusiasm for learning and may be a source of motivation, which may result in higher student achievement (Darling-Hammond, 2000). These sources of evidence are consistent with research involving the development of classroom expertise. As the participants developed their expertise, they became more efficient at organizing and use of knowledge. Their knowledge becomes deeply integrated and the sequence of their knowledge building is absorbed. Indeed, "many experts forget what is easy and what is difficult" (Bransford, Brown & Cocking, 1999, p.32).

Observations

The participants were observed using three different observation instruments. These observation instruments included: anecdotal records, frequency counts, and running records. The purpose of the observations was to examine how the participants utilized the skills and procedures obtained from the Great Expectations teaching model and to code the data for patterns or themes. From the results of the observation instruments several themes emerged which included all participants teaching life principle skills. Life principles according to

Great Expectations are character aspects. These can be taught through literature, words of the week, poetry, quotes or any number of other ways. Teachers should always look for ways to incorporate them into lessons. Teachers are expected to discuss and model these skills and acknowledge when students use them. Examples of life principles are: commitment – keeping a promise or a pledge, compassion – ability to share another's feelings or ideas, and perseverance – ability to persist or continue striving to the end. The skills observed included: responsibility, compassion, commitment, and cooperation. These are fundamental skills, which fall under the umbrella of character education.

All participants were observed making a conscious effort to include verbal praise and include positive statements in their teaching and instruction. Two of the participants verbalized a much higher number of praises than did the other three. The participants had similar environments and procedures for their classrooms and morning routines. These descriptors were all consistent with Great Expectation practices.

Important issues in promoting effective teaching practices for the participants were found to be components directly related to character education studies (Bier, 2001) and teacher characteristics (Cruickshank and Haefele, 2001). Bier reports that when teachers use character education practices, students consistently show positive change in a wide range including attitudes, feelings and behavior. These include: (1) conflict resolution skills; (2) trust in and respect for other; (3) positive interpersonal behavior in and out of the classroom; (4) academic motivation; (5) commitment to democratic values; and (6) increased self-esteem.

Cruickshank and Haefele (2001), reported findings in teacher characteristics to be: (1)

Caring teachers who know their students can create relationships that enhance the learning process; and (2) Effective teachers consistently emphasize their love for children as a key element of their success. These findings were consistent with the participants using the Great Expectations teaching model, and the earlier research reported in the literature.

Field Notes and Journal Entries

The findings from field notes and journal entries resulted in a thick description. This adds more substance or a more detailed description of the phenomenon under study. The purpose of the field notes were to help the researcher to determine how closely the participants' experiences or situations matched the research reported in the literature, and to establish if the findings could be transferred. These data aided in the triangulation process and served to give each participant a voice in the development regarding clarity of individuality and perception.

The findings in these data helped the researcher to determine the usage of Great Expectations teaching methods, to what extent they were utilized, and evidence of effective teaching practices. These data were used to compare and contrast effective teaching practices from the review of literature. The researcher found evidence of: (1) use of character education, (2) commonalities in teacher characteristics, (3) commonalities in teacher preparation, (4) commonalities in classroom management, and (5) commonalities in classroom instructional practices. All of these teaching practices were consistent with the literature reported in chapter 2.

Other findings consistent with the practices utilized by the Great Expectations program and effective teaching practices included the following, which were true of all participants in the study:

- 1. Effective teachers display positive attitudes about life and learning.
- Effective teachers do not make excuses for student outcomes. They hold their students responsible while also accepting responsibility for themselves.
- 3. The effective teacher believes all children can and want to learn.
- 4. Effective teachers use procedures to maintain smooth transitions and continuity of momentum.
- The effective teacher demonstrates rules and procedures and is fair and consistent with discipline.
- 6. The effective teacher reinforces and reiterates the expectations for positive behavior at all times.
- 7. Effective teachers who prioritize instruction and learning as the focus of school communicate enthusiasm and dedication that students reflect in their own behavior and practice.
- 8. The effective teacher reinforces the importance of instruction, through their expectations for students' learning.
- 9. High expectations are identified as a key component of student success.
- 10. Teachers with more than three years of experience are more effective than those with three years or fewer.

Further findings from field notes and journal entries were also found to be consistent in areas including high levels of enthusiasm, motivation for learning, and a positive attitude toward teaching. These data concurred with previous research as reported in the review of literature (Blair, 2000; Darling-Hammond, 2000; McBer, 2000; Mitchell, 1998; Thomas & Montomery, 1998).

Follow-up Discussions

The final data set consisted of follow-up discussions with the five participants. The data were coded and analyzed. The results consisted of three common themes. These included the belief that: (1) Teacher performance directly related to student achievement; (2) Teacher roles and responsibilities had a direct correlation to the quality of teaching effectiveness; and (3) The importance of professional development related to the teacher's enthusiasm and motivation for learning.

These three themes were consistent with the literature based on examples such as: (1)

Teacher performance directly related to student achievement – high levels of teacher

motivation contributed to high levels of student achievement; (2) Teacher roles and

responsibilities – enthusiasm for learning and for subject matter has been shown to be

significant in student motivation, which is closely linked to student achievement; and (3) The

importance of professional development – a teacher's participation in graduate studies

indicated enthusiasm for learning and may have been a source of motivation, which may

have resulted in higher student achievement.

The findings from the analysis were true for all five participants. There were no findings from the themes discussed that disagreed with the literature.

Implications

The data in this study supports the existing body of literature available on effective teaching practices and the limited published literature available on the Great Expectations program. The findings show that kindergarten teachers who have implemented Great Expectations for three or more years do see changes in the quality of their teaching effectiveness. Further, all participants agreed that the professional development component was an important and necessary aspect to their effective teaching practices. Therefore, schools should examine the possibility that teachers of all grade levels would benefit from this type of professional development and that students would benefit as well.

The participants also agreed that the character development lessons that were interwoven into the life principle skills were necessary for their own personal value system concerning effective teaching practices and that they hold themselves accountable for student learning much more so as a result of Great Expectations. Therefore, schools should consider the importance of character education and examine how it could be implemented into their curriculum. Another implication from the study is teacher preparation programs should be held more accountable in their preparation of in-service teachers in the area of character education.

The participants in this study felt that it was their responsibility to provide a variety of methods to ensure the success of their students. Finally, effective teachers, including the participants in this study, adopted the belief that all children can learn. The implications were that the Great Expectations program provided the necessary components in achieving greater success in the quality of effective teaching practices.

Recommendations for Further Study

The following section will identify recommendations for future research, which may serve to inform teacher education programs, the Great Expectations program, and teacher practices. A problem not adequately addressed in the literature or in this case study concerned the lack of theoretical framework surrounding the Great Expectations teaching model. A theory of education is a composite of systematic thinking or generalizations about schooling (Kneller, 1971). However, according to the office of Great Expectations, their teaching model was an eclectic approach to teaching that encompassed the very best of what is known about teaching today. Drawing from many learning theories, teachers do whatever it takes to teach students through integrated holistic curricula. If this is true, can their teaching methods be based on all of the following six philosophical camps – (1) Perennialism, (2) Progressivism, (3) Behaviorism, (4) Essentialism, (5) Existentialism, and (6) Social Reconstructionism? This is an area needing further investigation.

The data from the interviews, follow-up discussions, and previous research (Darling-Hammond, 1995), indicated the importance of professional development. One area discussed in this study was the overwhelming amount of material presented during the Great Expectations Methodology course. Further study might examine the amount of material presented and how this material could be broken down into smaller increments or offered to participants through an increased number of workshops.

The participants in this study indicated that more programs such as Great

Expectations are needed in order to help teachers stay connected to other factors of school

change. The participants would like to see further study dealing with teacher input and school change.

Research reports that much of the professional development being offered to teachers does not meet the challenges of today's classrooms (Corcoran, 1995; Hiebert, 1999; Lieberman, 1996; and Little, 1993). In accordance with the No Child Left Behind Act, passed in 2001, there is a need to further study what is necessary in order to prepare and place more qualified teachers in the classroom. Schools need to increase connections between teacher education programs, in-service workshops, community opportunities and what occurs in classrooms.

Another area that surfaced from this case study was the importance of the role of the principal in all facets of school life. The leadership role is vital to teachers and students alike. The literature presented evidence to support research that underscored the importance of the principal's role in implementing school reform (Hall, Hord, & Griffin, 1980). Principals are a key factor in determining the outcomes that foster change and character development in their schools. Therefore, future research should focus on how principals can foster systemic change through character education programs that could influence the teachers, students, and parents in any given school community.

While conducting this study, the researcher learned that schools interested in implementing the Great Expectations program should be aware of the time and effort involved in the training portion of the program. Schools wishing to implement this program should do a considerable amount of investigation beforehand and not rely on word of mouth from other principals or schools. There are different levels of commitment, including high,

medium, or low implementation; however; to be considered a Great Expectation school a great deal of training and commitment are involved.

Further study concerning the Great Expectations implementation is needed to determine achievement scores of students by the degree of implementation of Great Expectations, meaning high, medium or low. Also, to determine how the degree of implementation affects the perceptions of teachers regarding school change and/or individual changes in the quality of effective teaching.

Summary

This chapter examined and discussed the results and findings of this study. An overview of the study was presented, as well as an explanation of the methodology used in the study, followed by a discussion of the four data sets. Comparisons were made within the findings and the review of literature. Implications of the study were presented, along with recommendations for further study. The chapter will conclude with a summary-conclusion of this study: Changes in the Quality of Effective Teaching as Perceived by Kindergarten Teachers Using Great Expectations.

Conclusion

This study examined the perceptions of kindergarten teachers regarding the quality of their teaching effectiveness after the implementation of the Great Expectations teaching model for three or more years. The participants were clearly able to determine changes in their teaching effectiveness after implementing the Great Expectations teaching model for at least three years. The data sets corroborated and supported much of the research reported in the review of literature. The participants agreed on the importance of professional

development, content knowledge, and teaching experience. They further agreed that their knowledge and implementation of the Great Expectations program promoted a much higher level of enthusiasm for teaching, a renewed sense of motivation, and an improved attitude about their profession.

Evidence of other changes occurred as a result of implementing the Great

Expectations teaching method. There were changes in the school as a community. A greater
sense of school pride was evident from the appearance of the school building. There was a
sense of camaraderie among the teachers and school staff that was not as evident before the
implementation of Great Expectations. Also, there was a definite increase in parental
involvement. Many parents asked what they could do at home to continue the Great
Expectations ideas and philosophies. The participants could see evidence from the daily
applications of the students that the character education, and life principles were working
both in and out of their classrooms. The outcome of this study has found that the five
kindergarten teachers who participated in this study perceive that the implementation of
Great Expectations has indeed demonstrated a positive change in and has actually
transformed the teaching practices of the participants in this study.

References

- Ball, D. L. (1996). Teacher learning and the mathematics reforms: What we think we know and what we need to learn. *Phi Delta Kappan*, 77(7), 500-508.
- Battistich, V., Schaps, E., Watson, M., Solomon, D., & Lewis, C. (2001). Effects of the child development Project on students' drug use and other problem behaviors. *Journal of Primary Prevention*, 21.
- Berendt, P. R., & Koski, B. (1999). No shortcuts to success. *Educational Leadership*, 56 (6), 45-47.
- Berkowitz, M., McDonnell, S. N., & Bier, M. C. (2001). Child Development Project (CDP).
- Bier, M. C., (2001). Character Education Project Director, University of Missouri-St. Louis.
- Black, B. (1995). Reach out to schools: Social competency program. (Stone Center, Wellesley College, MA). Retrieved from http://www.wellesley.edu/opencircle/
- Blair, J. (2000). ETS study links effective teaching methods to test-score gains.

 Education Week, 20 (8), 24.
- Bohlin, K. E., Farmer, D., & Ryan, K. (2001). Building character in schools. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Bogdan, R. C. & Biklen, S. (1998). Qualitative research in education: An introduction to theory and methods. Boston: Allyn & Bacon
- Borich, G. (1999). Observations skills for effective teaching (3rd Ed.). Saddle River, NJ: Prentice-Hall.

- Cawetti, G. (Ed.). (1999a). Handbook of research on improving student achievement (2nd ed.). Arlington, VA: Educational Research Service.
- Character Education Partnership (1999). Character education: A national movement creating schools that foster ethical, responsible, and caring young people.

 Washington, D.C.: Character Education Partnership.
- Cohen, D. K., & Hill, H. C. (1998). Instructional policy and classroom performance:

 The mathematics reform in California (RR-39). Philadelphia: Consortium for Policy Research in Education.
- Collinson, V., Killeavy, M., & Stephenson, H. J. (1999). Exemplary teachers: Practicing an ethic of care in England, Ireland, and the United States. *Journal for a Just and Caring Education*, 5 (4), 349-366.
- Corcoran, T. B. (1995). Transforming professional development for teachers: A guide for state policymakers. Washington, D.C: National Governors Association.
- Coppedge, L. (1991). Written evaluation of Great Expectations.
- Cotton, K. (1999). Research you can use to improve results. Portland, OR: Northwest Regional Educational Laboratory & Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.
- Cotton, K. (2000). The schooling practices that matter most. Portland, OR: Northwest Regional Educational Laboratory & Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.
- Covino, K. (2000). Experienced teachers: Their constructs on effective teaching.

 Journal of Personnel Evaluation in Education, 11, 325-363.

- Cruickshank, D. R.& Haefele, D. (2001). Good teachers, plural. *Educational Leadership*, 58 (5), 26-30.
- Darling-Hammond, L. (1995). Changing conceptions of teaching and teacher development. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, 22 (4), 9-26.
- Darling-Hammond, L. (1996). What matters most: A competent teacher for every child.

 Phi Delta Kappan, 78(3), 193-201.
- Darling-Hammond, L. (1997). The right to learn: A blueprint for creating schools that work. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass Publishing Co.
- Darling-Hammond, L. (2000). Teacher quality and student achievement: A review of tate policy evidence. Retrieved March 21, 2000 from the World Wide Web:

 . http://epaa.asu.edu/epaa/v8n1/.
- Darling-Hammond, L. (2001). The challenge of staffing our schools. *Educational Leadership*, 58 (8),12-17.
- Darling-Hammond, L., Berry, B., & Thoreson, A. (2001). Does teacher certification matter? Evaluating the evidence. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 23 (1), 57-77.
- Demmon-Berger, D. (1986). Effective teaching: Observations from research.

 Arlington, VA: American Association of School Administrators.
- Developmental Studies Center. Retrieved from http://www.devstu.org
- Doyle, W. (1986). Classroom organization and management. In M.C. Wittrock (Ed.), Handbook of research on teaching (3rd ed., pp. 392-431). New York: Macmillan.
- Eisner, E. W. (2002). The kind of schools we need. Phi Delta Kappan.

- Elkind, D. (2000, Dec./2001, Jan.). The cosmopolitan school. *Educational Leadership*, 58 (4).
- Fals Borda, O. (Ed.). (1998). *People's participation: Challenges ahead.* New York: Apex.
- Ferguson, R. F. (1993). Spreading the paradigm of a master teacher: The Great Expectations initiative in Oklahoma.
- Fetler, M. (1999). High school staff characteristics and mathematics test results.

 Educational Policy Analysis Archives, 7 (9). Retrieved online at

 http://epaa.asu.edu/epaa/v7n9.html.
- Garet, M., Birman, B., Porter, A., Desimone, L., & Herman, B. (with Suk Yoon, K.).

 (1999). Designing effective professional development: Lessons from the Eisenhower Program. Washington, D. C.: U. S. Department of Education.
- Goldhaber, D. D., & Brewer, D. J. (2000). Does teacher certification matter? High school certification status and students achievement. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 22 (2), 129-145.
- Good, T.L. & Brophy, J. E. (1997). Looking in classrooms (7th ed.). New York:

 Addison-Wesley.
- Great Expectations Methodology Handbook (2002).
- Hall, G. E. & Griffin, T. H. (1980, April). Implementation at the school building level:

 The development and analysis of nine mini-case studies. Paper presented at the annual meeting of the American Educational Research Association, Boston, MA.

- Hargreaves, A. & Fullan, M. G. (1992). *Understanding teacher development*. London: Cassell.
- Hiebert, J. (1999). Relationships between research and the NCTM standards. *Journal* for Research in Mathematics Education, 30(1), 3-19.
- Holt-Reynolds, D. (1999). Good readers, good teachers? Subject matter expertise as a challenge in learning to teach. *Harvard Educational Review*, 69 (1), 29-50.

http://www.ed.gov/pub, 1996

http://www.ed.gov, 2000

http://www.greatexpectations.org

- Irwin, M. & Bushnell, M. (1994). Observing development of the young child. NY: McMillan.
- Kennedy, M. M. (1998). Form and substance in in-service teacher education (Research monograph no. 1) Arlington, VA: National Science Foundation.
- Kerrins, J. A., & Cushing, K. S. (1998). Taking a second look: Expert and novice differences when observing the same classroom teaching segment a second time.

 Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the American Educational Research Association, San Diego, CA.
- Kohlberg, L. (1975). The cognitive developmental approach to moral development. *Phi*Delta Kappan, 56 (10), 670-677.
- Langenbach, M., Vaughn, C., & Aagard, L. (1994). An introduction to educational Research. Boston: Allyn & Bacon

- Lickona, T. (1991). Educating for character: How our schools can teach respect and responsibility. New York: Bantam Books.
- Lieberman, A. (Ed.). (1996). Practices that support teacher development: Transforming conceptions of professional learning. In M. W. McLaughlin & I. Oberman (Eds.),

 Teacher learning: New policies, new practices (pp. 185-201). New York: Teachers College Press.
- Little, J. W. (1993). Teachers' professional development in a climate of educational reform. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 15(2), 129-151.
- Loucks-Horsley, S., Hewson, P. W., Love, N., & Stiles, K. E. (1998). Designing

 professional development for teachers of science and mathematics. Thousand Oaks,

 CA:Corwin Press.
- McBer, H. (2000). Research into teacher effectiveness: A model of teacher effectiveness (Research Report #216). Nottingham, England: Department for Education and Employment.
- Merriam, S. (1998). Qualitative research and case study applications in education. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Mitchell, R. D. (1998). World class teachers: When top teachers earn National Board Certification, schools—and students—reap the benefits. *The American School Board Journal*, 185 (9) 27-29.
- Moffett, C. (2000). Sustaining change: The answers are blowing in the wind. Educational Leadership, 57 (7), 35-38.

- Montaluo, G. P. Jr. (1994). Great Expectations training program: Differences in student motivation. Master's thesis.
- National Board for Professional Teaching Standards (n.d). What teachers should know and be able to do. Retrieved on September 4, 1999 from the World Wide Web: http://www.nbpts.org/nbpts/standards
- Newmann, F. M., & Associates. (1996). Authentic achievement: Restructuring schools for intellectual quality. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Office of Great Expectations, Information Packet (2001).
- Otten, E. (2000). Character education. ERIC Document Reproduction Service No. ED44493). Retrieved from http://www.ed.gov/databases/eric_digests/ed44493.html.
- Paige, R. (2001, June). Remarks as prepared for delivery by U. S. Secretary of Education. Southeastern Character Education Conference, Chattanooga, TN.
- Peart, N. A., & Campbell, F. A. (1999). At-risk students' perceptions of teacher effectiveness. Journal for a Just and Caring Education, 5 (3), 269-284.
- Porter, A., & Brophy, J. (1998). Synthesis of research on good teaching: Insights from the work of the institute for research on teaching. Educational Leadership, 45 (8), 269-284.
- Price, C. (2002). Interview.
- Price, J. (2000). The effect of portfolio assessment on student achievement. In What matters most: Improving student achievement. A report connecting findings of the National Teacher Policy Institute to recommendations of the National Commission

- on Teaching and America's Future (pp. 49-51). NewYork: The Teacher's Network-Impact II.
- Program overview and research findings (2000). Southwest Educational Development

 Laboratory
- Reed, H. (1944). Education through art. New York: Pantheon Books.
- Research Study (2000). Southwest Educational Development Laboratory
- Richardson, V. (Ed.). (1994). Teacher change and the staff development process: A case in reading instruction. New York: Teachers College Press.
- Rowan, B., Chang, F. S. & Miller, R. J. (1997). Using research on employees' performance to study the effects of teachers on student achievement. Sociology of Education, 70, 256-284.
- Scherer, M. (2001). Improving the quality of the teaching force: A conversation with David C. Berliner. *Educational Leadership*, 58 (8), 6-10.
- Shellard, E. & Protheroe, N. (2000). Effective teaching: How do we know it when we see it? *The Informed Educator Series*. Arlington, VA: Educational Research Service.
- Southwest Educational Development Laboratory (2001).
- Sparks, D., & Loucks-Horsley, S. (1989). Five models of staff development for teachers.

 Journal of Staff Development, 10(4), 40-57.
- Stake, R. E. (1994). Case studies (pp. 236-246). In N. K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (Eds.)

 Handbook of qualitative research. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Stake, R. E. (2000). Handbook of qualitative research (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA:
 Sage.
- Stiles, K., Loucks-Horsley, S., & Hewson, P. (1996, May). Principles of effective professional development for mathematics and science education: A synthesis of standards, NISE Brief (Vol. 1). Madison, WI: National Institutes for Science Education.
- Strong, R. W. (2002). Teaching what matters most: Standard and strategies for raising student achievement. Retrieved from http://www.ascd.org/
- Thomas, J. A., & Montomery, P. (1998). On becoming a good teacher: Reflective practice with regard to children's voices. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 49 (5), 372-380.
- Tschannen-Moran, M., Hoy, A. W., & Hoy, W. K. (1998). Teacher efficacy: Its meaning and measure. *Review of Educational Research*, 68 (2), 202-248.
- Wang, M., Haertel, G. D., & Walberg, H. (1993a). Toward a knowledge base for school learning. Review of Educational Research, 63 (3), 249-294.
- Wenglinksy, H. (2000). How teaching matters: Bringing the classroom back into discussions of teacher quality. Princeton, NJ: Millikan Family Foundation and Educational Testing Service.
- Wong, H. K., & Wong, R. T. (1998). The first days of school: How to be an effective teacher. Mountain View, CA: Harry W. Wong Publications, Inc.
- Yin, R. K. (1994). Case study research: Design and methods. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

APPENDIXES

APPENDIX A



December 12, 2002

Ma. Allene Warren .. 1027 B. 18th Ada, OK. 74820

SUBJECT:

"Changes in the Quality of Effective Teaching as Perceived By Kindergarten Teachers Using Great Expectations (A Case Study)"

Dear Ms. Warren:

The Institutional Review Board has reviewed and approved the requested revision(s) to the subject protocol.

Please note that this approval is for the protocol and informed consent form initially approved by the Board on November 20, 2001, and the revision(a) included in your request dated November 25, 2002. If you wish to make other changes, you will need to submit a request for revision to this office for review.

If you have any questions, please contact me at 325-4757.

Sincerely yours,

Steven O. Geary, Ph.D.

Director, Human Research Participant Protection

Administrative Officer

Institutional Review Board - Norman Campus (FWA #00003191)

JSO

FY2002-180

c: Dr. B. Laurette Taylor, Chair, IRB

Dr. Linda McKinney, Instructional Leadership & Academic Curriculum

OFFICE OF RESEARCH ADMINISTRATION

November 20, 2001 ·

Ms. Allene Warren 1027 E. 18th Ada, OK 74820

Dear Ms. Warren:

Your research application, "Attitudinal Study of Philosophical Beliefs from Great Expectation Educators-A Case Study," has been reviewed according to the policies of the Institutional Review Board chaired by Dr. B. Laurette Taylor, and found to be exempt from the requirements for full board review. Your project is approved under the regulations of the University of Oklahoma - Norman Campus Policies and Procedures for the Protection of Human Subjects in Research Activities.

Should you wish to deviate from the described protocol, you must notify me and obtain prior approval from the Board for the changes. If the research is to extend beyond 12 months, you must contact this office, in writing, noting any changes or revisions in the protocol and/or informed consent form, and request an extension of this ruling.

If you have any questions, please contact me.

Sincerely yours.

Susan Wyatt Sedvick, Ph.D. Administrative Officer Institutional Review Board

SWS:lk FY2002-180

Dr. B. Laurette Taylor, Chair, Institutional Review Board

Dr. Linda McKinney, Instructional Leadership & Academic Curriculum



Clenwood Farly Childhood Center

825 West 10th Ada, Oklahoma 74820 (580) 310-7283 • Fax (580) 310₁7284 Cheryl Odom, Principal



November 2, 2001

Office of Research Administration 1000 Asp Avenue, Room 314 Norman, OK 73019-0430

To Whom It May Concern:

This letter comes to inform you that the following teachers and myself grant Mrs. Allene Warren permission to do her research study at our school site. The teachers involved in the study are: Cindy Brady, Donna Estes, Leslie Hamilton, LaDona Hill, and Janet Cearley. We are of the understanding that the title of this project is: Attitudinal Study of Philosophical Beliefs from Great Expectation Educators... A Case Study. Mrs. Warren will be meeting with the teachers to explain the process and to sign a consent form. We are excited about the possibilities of being able to help Mrs. Warren in this process.

If you have any questions, please contact me at 310-7283.

Sincerely,

Cheryl Odom Principal

APPENDIX C

Informed Consent Document

•	
Signature of Person Obtaining Consent	Date
You have been informed about this study's purp risks; the alternatives to being in the study; and have received a copy of this Form. You have be questions before you sign, and you have been to any time.	how your privacy will be protected. You een given the opportunity to ask
You voluntarily agree to participate in this study. waiving any of your legal rights.	By signing this form, you are not
Yes, I agree to have my interviews au	dio-taped.
No, I do not agree to have my intervie	• • • •
•	
•	
Signature of Person Consenting	Date

APPENDIX D



Ms. Allene Warren
Education Dept. Box G-7
East Central University
1100 E. 14th
Ada, OK 74820

Dear Ms. Warren,

Great Expectations is more than happy to grant permission for you to use excerpts from our training and promotional materials in your dissertation. Our only request is that you cite our documents as references, giving credit to Great Expectations for the use of the information.

We are delighted that you have discovered Great Expectations and the powerful impact it can have on teachers and ultimately students. It is truly character education in action.

On behalf of all at Great Expectations, we wish you well as you continue the process of completing your dissertation. Please send us a copy when it is complete.

· If we may be of further service, do not hesitate to contact us.

Sincerely,

Kathryn Durrett Associate Director



:

Interview Questions

- 1. Give a short biographical background of family/professional information.
- 2. What do you feel you gained from attending the Great Expectations workshops?
- 3. How has the Great Expectations method of teaching changed your perspective of classroom teaching?
- 4. What do you consider to be some of the strong points of the Great Expectations teaching model?
- 5. What do you consider to be some of the weak points of the Great Expectations teaching model?
 - 6. What are some differences you see in your school as a community after implementing the Great Expectations teaching model?
 - 7. What are some things you personally have gained by implementing the Great Expectations teaching model in your classroom?
 - 8. In what ways do you think different teaching methods can affect student achievement?
 - 9. In what ways do you seek opportunities for continued learning?
 - 10. What are some differences you see in your students overall school performance since the implementation of Great Expectations? (Compare performances of students before and after teaching with Great Expectations).

APPENDIX F

Anecdotal Record Practice

Observer: Location:		
Focus of Observation:Age(s)	of Child(ren):	
Purpose:		
First Observation		Time:
Description of Event		interpretations
	·	
		·
(Continue on another sheet of paper)		
Second Observation	Date:	Time:
Description of Event		Interpretations
(Continue on another sheet of paper)		

(Continued on next page)

Third Observation	Date: Time:
Description of Event	Interpretations
•	· [
	· .
	·
	·
(Continue on another sheet of paper)	
•	
Summary Interpretations	
ummary Interpretations	
ummary Interpretations	
Summary Interpretations	
Summary Interpretations	
Summary Interpretations	-
Summary Interpretations	
Summary Interpretations	-

Handbook for Observing and Participating HB-6

Frequency Count Practice

Observer:	Date:	Times:	
Location:	Child:	Age:	
Purpose:			
<u> </u>	Frequency Rec	ord .	
(One tally mark for ea	ch act.)		
	Notes and Com	nents	
		•	
	•		
•			•
	• ,		
	Summary Interpre	etations	
	•	•	.·

HB-2

Running Record Practice

Observer:	Date:	Time:
Location:	Age(s) of Child(ren):	
Purpose:		i
Description of the Physical Environment		
Description of Child(ren)'s Activities		Interpretations
(Continue on another sheet of paper)		
Summary Interpretations		
	•	
(Continue on another sheet of paper, if ne	cessary)	

APPENDIX G

Participant Profile Information

Name:(first name only)
Age:
Number of years teaching experience at Glenwood:
Number of years teaching experience total:
Number of students at Glenwood;
Number of students in your class:
Professional memberships:
Teaching schedule (amount of time spent in instruction per day):
Teaching demands and responsibilities during the school day:
School culture (how would you describe the faculty and administration concerning the Great Expectations program and what you do in your building)